Insights into the Ecology and Genetics of Lichens with a Cyanobacterial Photobiont

Katja Fedrowitz

Faculty of Natural Resources and Agricultural Sciences Department of Ecology Uppsala

Doctoral Thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Uppsala 2011 Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae 2011:96

Cover: *Lobaria pulmonaria, Nephroma bellum*, and fallen bark in an old-growth forest in Finland with *Populus tremula*. Part of the tRNA^{Leu} (UAA) sequence in an alignment. (photos: K. Fedrowitz)

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN 978-91-576-7640-5 © 2011 Katja Fedrowitz, Uppsala Print: SLU Service/Repro, Uppsala 2011

Insights into the Ecology and Genetics of Lichens with a Cyanobacterial Photobiont

Abstract

Nature conservation requires an in-depth understanding of the ecological processes that influence species persistence in the different phases of a species life. In lichens, these phases comprise dispersal, establishment, and growth. This thesis aimed at increasing the knowledge on epiphytic cyanolichens by studying different aspects linked to these life stages, including species colonization extinction dynamics, survival and vitality of lichen transplants, and the genetic symbiont diversity in the genus *Nephroma*.

Paper I reveals that local colonizations, stochastic, and deterministic extinctions occur in several epiphytic macrolichens. Species habitat-tracking metapopulation dynamics could partly be explained by habitat quality and size, spatial connectivity, and possibly facilitation by photobiont sharing. Simulations of species future persistence suggest stand-level extinction risk for some infrequent sexually dispersed species, especially when assuming low tree numbers and observed tree fall rates.

Forestry practices influence the natural occurrence of species, and retention of trees at logging is one measure to maintain biodiversity. However, their long-term benefit for biodiversity is still discussed. The results of a 14-year transplantation study with the epiphytic *Lobaria pulmonaria* (paper IV) support the suitability of retention trees for species survival, especially if lichen thalli occur on north-facing sides.

Lichens symbiotic nature requires the dispersal of both mycobiont and photobiont, which often occurs separately. Re-lichenization and symbiont selectivity are hence essential parts for lichen persistence. Using genetic markers, two papers (II & III) indicate that the 'choice' of the symbiotic partners in the genus *Nephroma* is not random, and that selectivity patterns vary between tree, local, and global scales. Particular symbiont associations are linked to geographical areas, and several lichenforming fungi in *Nephroma* share tRNA^{Leu} (UAA) sequence-identical photobionts over a global scale. Relatively higher selectivity locally compared to globally indicated habitat preferences of particular symbiont combinations, but also a possible founder effect. While it still needs to be identified how and where lichen symbionts acquire their symbiotic partners, papers II and III support the idea that species form photobiont-sharing guilds, which possibly benefits their colonization success.

Keywords: cyanolichen, epiphytes, lichen guild, *Nephroma*, symbiont diversity, aspen, metapopulation dynamics, retention trees, *Lobaria pulmonaria*, boreal forest

Author's address: Katja Fedrowitz, SLU, Department of Ecology, P.O. Box 7044, 750 07 Uppsala, Sweden *E-mail:* Katja.Fedrowitz@ slu.se

Inblickar i Ekologin och Genetiken hos Lavar med Cyanobakteriell Fotobiont

Sammanfattning

Djupgående kunskap om de ekologiska processer som inverkar på en arts olika levnadsstadier är viktig inom naturvården. Hos lavar omfattar dessa levnadsstadier spridning, etablering och tillväxt. Syftet med denna avhandling var att öka kunskapen om epifytiska cyanolavar genom att studera olika aspekter kopplade till dessa levnadsstadier - processer som artkolonisering och artutdöende, överlevnad och vitalitet hos transplanterade lavar, samt den genetiska mångfalden av symbionter inom släktet *Nephroma*.

Artikel I visar att lokal kolonisering samt lokala stokastiska och deterministiska utdöenden förekommer hos flera epifytiska lavar. Denna så kallade "habitatföljande" metapopulationsdynamik kunde delvis förklaras av kvaliteten och storleken på habitat, men också av rumslig konnektivitet samt förmodad samverkan mellan arter som använder samma fotobiont. Simuleringar av de undersökta arternas framtida fortlevnad visade på en utrotningsrisk på beståndsnivå för vissa ovanliga och sexuellt spridda arter, särskilt när låga trädantal och observerad trädfallsfrekvens beaktades.

Skogsbruk påverkar den naturliga förekomsten av arter, och en åtgärd för att bevara den biologiska mångfalden är att lämna träd vid avverkning. Åtgärdens långsiktiga nytta för mångfalden diskuteras dock fortfarande. Resultaten från en 14 år lång transplantationsstudie med epifyten lunglav (*Lobaria pulmonaria*; artikel IV) ger stöd för att naturvårdsträden kan hjälpa arter att överleva, särskilt om lavarna växer på nordsidan av stammen.

Eftersom lavar är symbiotiska organismer måste både mykobiont och fotobiont spridas, vilket ofta sker separat. Nybildning av lavar och selektion av ny symbiont är därför viktiga processer för lavars fortlevnad. Genom analys med genetiska markörer, visar resultaten från två artiklar (II & III) på att "valet" av symbiotiskt partner inom släktet *Nephroma* inte sker slumpmässigt och att selektionsmönstret varierar mellan olika träd, och mellan lokal och global nivå. Vissa symbiontföreningar är knutna till specifika geografiska områden, medan flera lavbildande svampar i *Nephroma* delar sekvensidentiska tRNA^{Leu} (UAA)-fotobionter på en global skala. Relativt sett högre selektivitet på lokal än global nivå visar på livsmiljöpreferenser hos vissa symbiontkombinationer, men också på en möjlig grundareffekt. Även om det återstår att förklara hur och var lavar får sina symbiotiska partners, stödjer artikel II och III idén att arter bildar fotobiontdelande grupper, vilket skulle kunna gynna deras kolonisationsförmåga.

Nyckelord: cyanolav, epifyt, lavgrupp, *Nephroma*, symbiontmångfald, asp, metapopulationsdynamik, hänsynsträd, *Lobaria pulmonaria*, boreal skog

Einblicke in die Ökologie und Genetik von Flechten mit einem Cyanobakteriellen Photobionten

Zusammenfassung

Für den Naturschutz ist ein tiefergehendes Verständnis ökologischer Prozesse, die die Arterhaltung in den verschiedenen Lebensphasen einer Art beeinflussen, notwendig. In Flechten umfassen diese Lebensphasen Verbreitung, Etablierung, und Wachstum. Diese Dissertation hatte zum Ziel, das Wissen über epiphytische Cyanoflechten zu erweitern. Dazu wurden verschiedene Aspekte, die mit oben genannten Lebensphasen verknüpft sind, studiert, einschließlich lokaler Besiedlungs- und Aussterbe-Prozesse, das Überleben und die Vitalität von Flechten-Transplantaten, und die genetische Symbionten-Vielfalt in der Gattung *Nephroma*.

Artikel I zeigt, dass in mehreren epiphytischen Flechten auf lokaler Ebene Neubesiedelung, sowie stochastisch und deterministisch bedingtes lokales Aussterben vorkommen. Diese sogenannten ,habitat-tracking' Metapopulationsdynamiken konnten teilweise mit Lebensraumqualität und -größe erklärt werden, aber auch mit räumlicher Konnektivität, und möglicherweise durch zwischenartliche Unterstützung aufgrund der Verwendung gleicher Photobionten. Simulationen über das Fortbestehen der untersuchten Arten weist auf ein Aussterben seltener, geschlechtlich verbreiteter Arten in lokalen Beständen hin, besonders wenn von wenigen Bäumen und beobachteten Baumfallraten ausgegangen wird.

Forstwirtschaft beeinflusst das natürliche Vorkommen von Arten, und das Erhalten einzelner Bäumen in Kahlschlägen (Biotopbaum/Überhälter) ist eine Maßnahme, um die Artenvielfalt zu erhalten. Der langfristige Nutzen dieser Überhälter für die Artenvielfalt ist jedoch nicht eindeutig. Die Resultate einer Transplantationsstudie über 14 Jahre mit der epiphytischen Flechte *Lobaria pulmonaria* (paper IV) bestätigen die Eignung von Überhältern für den Erhalt dieser Art, besonders für Flechtenthalli an der Nordseiten der Bäume.

Da Flechten symbiotische Organismen sind, müssen sowohl die Mycobionten als auch die Photobionten der Flechte verbreitet werden, was oft getrennt geschieht. Daher sind die Neubildung der Flechte und die Selektivität der symbiotischen Partner essentiell für das Fortbestehen von Flechten. Die Ergebnisse von zwei Artikeln (II &III), erhalten mit Hilfe von genetischen Markern, deuten darauf hin, dass die Auswahl der symbiotischen Partner in der Gattung *Nephroma* nicht zufällig ist, und das Auswahlmuster maßstabsbedingt (Baum, regional, global) variiert. Einige der symbiotischen Kombinationen sind an geographische Gebiete gekoppelt, und mehrere flechtenbildende Pilze der Gattung *Nephroma* teilen sich weltweit sequenzgleiche tRNA^{Leu} (UAA) Photobionten. Eine relativ höhere Selektivität regional im Vergleich zu global weist auf Lebensraum-Präferenzen bestimmter Symbiott Kombinationen hin, jedoch auch auf einen möglichen Gründereffekt. Es bleibt unklar, wie und wo Flechten ihre symbiotischen Partner herbekommen, jedoch unterstützen die Artikel II und III die Idee photobiont-teilender Flechtengemeinschaften, welche möglicherwiese die Neubesiedlungsfähigkeit einzelner Arten erhöhen.

Stichwörter: Cyanoflechte, Epiphyten, Flechten-Gilde, *Nephroma*, Symbiontendiversität, Zitterpappel, Metapopulationsdynamik, Biotopbaum/Überhälter, *Lobaria pulmonaria*, borealer Wald

Dedication

To the fascinating lichens, And the wonderful places they are living in.

Contents

List	of Publications	11
Prefa	ace	13
1	Introduction	17
1.1	The main study organisms: epiphytic cyanolichens	17
	1.1.1 Lichens	17
	1.1.2 Cyanolichens	19
	1.1.3 Nostoc in the lichen symbiosis	20
	1.1.4 Epiphytes	21
	1.1.5 Epiphytic lichens in forests	21
	1.1.6 The Lobarion community	22
	1.1.7 The lichen genus Nephroma	23
	1.1.8 Lobaria pulmonaria	24
1.2	Lichen-ecological aspects	25
	1.2.1 Habitat quality	25
	1.2.2 Habitat availability & quantity	27
	1.2.3 Colonizations, extinctions, and habitat patch dynamics	27
1.3	Selectivity and specificity in lichens	30
	1.3.1 Definition	30
	1.3.2 Lichen guilds	31
	1.3.3 Symbiont diversity in lichens – why (not) being selective?	33
1.4	Forest nature conservation in Fennoscandia	35
	1.4.1 Forestry in Finland and Sweden	35
	1.4.2 European aspen Populus tremula	35
	1.4.3 Nature conservation approaches	36
2	Thesis aim and red thread	37
2.1	Thesis aim	37
2.2	The red thread	38
3	Materials and methods	41
3.1	Biological material	41
3.2	Study sites	42
3.3	Methodological approaches	45
3.3	Methodological approaches	

4	Results and discussion	47
4.1	Epiphyte persistence in dynamic forest landscapes	47
4.2	Symbiont diversity in the genus Nephroma	51
5	Conclusions and perspectives	57
6	Acknowledgements	59
References		61
Tack	c!	73

List of Publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I Fedrowitz, K., Kuusinen, M., & Snäll, T. Metapopulation dynamics and future persistence of epiphytic cyanolichens in a European boreal forest ecosystem. (*submitted manuscript*)
- II Fedrowitz, K., Kaasalainen, U. & Rikkinen, J. (2011). Genotype variability of *Nostoc* symbionts associated with three epiphytic *Nephroma* species in a boreal forest landscape. *The Bryologist* 114(1), 220-230.
- III Fedrowitz, K., Kaasalainen, U. & Rikkinen, J. Geographical patterns of symbiont diversity in the lichen genus *Nephroma* (Peltigerales, Ascomycota). (*submitted manuscript*)
- IV Gustafsson, L., Fedrowitz, K. & Hazell, P. 14-year old transplantation experiment demonstrates habitat suitability of trees retained at logging for the old-growth forest lichen *Lobaria pulmonaria*. (*manuscript*)

Paper II is reproduced with the permission of the publisher.

The contribution to the papers included in this thesis was as follows:

- I KF planned and conducted the fieldwork and analysed the data using generalized (non)linear models. TS had the idea for the study, participated in the study planning, wrote the R code for the spatial analysis, and made the simulation analysis. KF wrote the paper as main author together with TS.
- II KF initiated the cooperation and developed the study together with JR. KF planned and conducted field- & major parts of the labwork (labwork taught by UK). KF wrote the paper as main author together with JR.
- III KF developed the study together with JR and UK. Samples were collected by several people. KF conducted some fieldwork & substantial parts of the labwork. UK constructed the phylogenetic tree, KF the haplotype net. KF wrote the paper as main author together with JR and UK.
- IV KF conducted the statistical analysis and contributed parts of the manuscript. PH and LG designed the study and conducted most field work at the first inventory, and all field work at the re-inventory. LG wrote the paper as main author.

Preface

This thesis aims at increasing the ecological understanding of macrolichens, with a focus on epiphytic cyanolichens in boreal forest landscapes. While a lot is already known about epiphytic cyanolichens, there are still many hypotheses to be tested, and many things to be unravelled. For example, how can epiphytic lichens - being dependent on the dynamics of their habitat patches and limited by the lifespan of the tree - persist in forest landscapes? To which extent is the assumed habitat suitability determined by species occurrence in the habitat, and can intensive forestry maintain cyanolichens in the future? What are the reasons for lichen colonization and extinction events? And, how do the two partners in a lichen symbiosis select each other? Is there a geographical difference in symbiont selectivity, and could a shortage in photobiont availability influence successful establishment rates in lichens?

The list of questions to be asked could be extended, and many answers will depend on species life history characteristics, their habitat, their geographical location, and species studied. In this thesis the focus is on epiphytic lichens in which the fungal partner associates with a cyanobacterium (also referred to as cyanolichens). Biological data from field surveys (papers I & IV) and molecular techniques on collected lichen material (papers II & III) were used to explore ecological questions in different cyanolichens and genetic patterns in the genus *Nephroma* (papers II & III).

Chapter 1 starts with a short introduction to cyanolichens, their ecological requirements, symbiont specificity and selectivity, and some nature conservation aspects concerning my study species. I will define some terms used throughout this thesis, and introduce the reader to some questions connected with above concepts and definitions. The aim of this thesis and the 'red thread' will be given in Chapter 2. In Chapter 3, the study areas and biological material will be described, as well as the general methods used. This will be followed by a short summary of the results and a discussion of all papers (Chapter 4). Finally, I will finish with some concluding remarks and

perspectives (Chapter 5). Since most of my studies were conducted in Finland (papers I & II) or Sweden (IV), the focal study systems are boreal forests in Fennoscandia.

I have learned that the fascinating world of lichens is endless, but also incessantly amazing, and I hope that this thesis can contribute to a better understanding of these wonderful organisms.

"The cause of failure for any species to flourish in a habitat can be identified by dividing its life cycle into phases, and then examining which of those phases limit population development." (Sillett *et al.*, 2000)

1 Introduction

1.1 The main study organisms: epiphytic cyanolichens

1.1.1 Lichens

What are lichens?

Lichens are symbiotic bi- or tripartite organisms, and hence an association of two or three symbiotic partners. Bipartite species consist of a fungus (the mycobiont), and a photosynthesizing alga or cyanobacterium (the photobiont), while tripartite species have an alga as main photobiont partner, and a cyanobacterium in special structures called cephalodia. The majority of lichenized fungi belong to the *Ascomycota*, and the photobiont is either a cyanobacterium (*Cyanophyta*) (cyanobiont henceforth), or a green alga (*Chlorophyta*). However, only few photobionts of lichens have been identified to species or strain level (e.g. Rikkinen, 2002; Nash III, 2008), and the phylogenetic number of lichen-forming fungi is probably underestimated when using morphological and chemical characters alone (Crespo & Lumbsch, 2010). This calls for more molecular research on the identity of both symbiotic partners, in order to advance in questions regarding co-evolution, specificity, selectivity, and re-lichenization (Beck, 2002; Beck *et al.*, 2002).

Due to their symbiotic nature involving heterotrophic and autotrophic components, which in addition can be parasitized by lichenicolous fungi (Lawrey & Diederich, 2003) or colonized by bacteria (Mushegian *et al.*, 2011), lichens are often referred to as small ecosystems instead of individual organisms or populations (e.g. Rikkinen, 1995; Yoshimura *et al.*, 2002). However, for simplicity I refer to a lichen as an individual organism throughout this thesis, and several lichen thalli from the same species found on a single tree are referred to as one local population (papers I & II). When conducting genetic analysis on lichen thalli (papers II & III), one thallus was defined by

being spatially apart from other thalli if several thalli occurred on the same tree.

Lichen species are named after their fungal biont and therefore belong taxonomically to the kingdom of fungi. They can be found worldwide and in most habitats (Galloway, 2008) and are consequently fascinating study objects.

The lichen symbiosis – mutualistic or parasitic?

There are different views on the symbiotic nature of lichens. 'Symbiosis' was first described by de Bary in 1879 as 'the living together of differently named organisms', which includes mutualistic as well as parasitic associations (Smith & Douglas, 1987).

Many researchers and general text books see the lichen symbiosis as being mutualistic, assuming that not only the mycobiont is gaining from the association by obtaining carbohydrates and nitrogen (in the case of cyanobionts), but that also the photobiont may benefit from being less exposed to high light and temperature conditions (Nash III, 2008). Other lichenologists view lichens as a form of controlled parasitism in which the mycobiont 'imprisons' the photobiont (Ahmadjian, 1993). A relatively recent view is the comparison of the lichen symbiosis with agricultural systems in which gardeners (the mycobionts) cultivate crops (the photobionts) (e.g. Sanders, 2001).

Personally, I find it more intriguing how (or how long) lichen-bionts survive when not being in symbiosis, to which extent they occur free-living, and how both symbiotic partners recognize and find each other, and I therefore refer to lichens simply as symbiotic organisms.

Can lichen-bionts live without their symbiotic partner?

If and to which extent the bionts in a lichen association occur free-living is still relatively poorly understood. For the continuous occurrence of lichens within a habitat it is, however, of importance if and how long both bionts can survive without each other, given that biont availability could be a limiting factor for the successful establishment of lichens (paper I).

The mycobiont is often referred to as being an obligate biont, meaning that it cannot occur free-living. This assumption is made since mycobionts grow very slowly in isolation, and would probably not be able to compete with other fungi in a free-living state (Nash III, 2008). However, Wedin et al. (2004) could show that lichenized and non-lichenized fungal species of the genera *Conotrema* and *Stictis*, respectively, did not form separate phylogenetic species. They concluded that the same fungal species is able to live with or without a symbiotic partner, probably depending on the availability of compatible photobionts. In other studies, fungi have been found to first live as parasites on lichens before associating with photobionts themselves (e.g. Friedl, 1987), or to form a pre-thallus with a suboptimal photobiont until the correct photobiont is found (e.g. Ott, 1987; Beck *et al.*, 1998).

Some photobiont genera occur commonly free-living (e.g. *Gleocapsa*, *Nostoc*, *Scytonema*, and *Trentepohlia*) while others have not often been observed in a free-living state (*Trebouxia*) (Nash III, 2008). However, since few lichen photobionts have been identified to species or strain level, it is difficult to really know if and how often the same photobiont species or strain is present both free-living and lichenized (Beck, 2002; Rikkinen, 2002; Nash III, 2008).

Dispersal propagules in lichens

Several lichen-forming fungi belonging to the *Ascomycota* produce sexual fruiting bodies (mainly 'apothecia' or 'perithecia') which contain fungal spores. Due to its symbiotic existence, a juvenile lichen thallus only appears after the fungal spore has associated with a photobiotic partner, a process that is referred to as lichenization (or 're-lichenization' to emphasize that a new generation is 'born'). I refer to this form of reproduction as 'sexual', and to lichens that produce sexual fruiting bodies as 'sexually dispersing' or 'dispersing by fungal spores' (papers I, II & III).

All lichens can potentially disperse also symbiotically by thallus fragments that have broken off, though these may not necessarily regenerate a thallus (Büdel & Scheidegger, 2008). However, several lichens produce special diaspores, often as thallus outgrowth, for the combined dispersal of both symbionts. These symbiotic diaspores differ in structure, and the most important ones are soredia and isidia (Büdel & Scheidegger, 2008). Lichens that produce symbiotic diaspores are in this thesis referred to as 'symbiotically dispersing' and their reproductive strategy as being 'symbiotic', 'asexual', or 'vegetative', since no recombination of the genome occurs (papers I, II & III).

1.1.2 Cyanolichens

About 12% of all lichens are cyanolichens, i.e. lichens in which the mycobiont associates with cyanobacteria, such as *Nostoc* (Rikkinen, 2002). The heterocystous cyanobacterium *Nostoc* can – in addition to carbohydrate production - fix nitrogen from the atmosphere (N₂). In tripartite cyanolichens, such as *Lobaria pulmonaria* (1.1.8), the main carbohydrate-producing biont is a green alga, and the cyanobacterium is located externally or internally in specialized structures called cephalodia. In this thesis, all lichens with cyanobacterial symbionts, i.e. bi- and tripartite species, are referred to as

cyanolichens (as in e.g. Rai & Bergman, 2002; Rikkinen, 2002; Richardson & Cameron, 2004).

Cyanolichens are very sensitive to human impacts such as air pollution, acid rain, and habitat disturbance (Richardson & Cameron, 2004), and many epiphytic cyanolichen genera are constrained to or most abundant in oldgrowth forests (McCune, 1993; Kuusinen, 1996a; Richardson & Cameron, 2004). Several cyanolichens, including many of my study species from the *Lobarion* community (1.1.6), are used as indicator species for air quality, continuously high humidity, long forest continuity, and forests of high value for nature conservation (e.g. Kuusinen, 1996a; Nitare, 2000; Geiser & Neitlich, 2007).

1.1.3 Nostoc in the lichen symbiosis

Nitrogen-fixing cyanobacteria of the genus *Nostoc (Bacteria, Cyanobacteria, Nostocales, Nostocaceae)* occur free-living as well as in symbiotic association with several different organisms, including bryophytes, pteridophytes, gymnosperms (cycads), angiosperms (*Gunnera*), and lichen-forming fungi (Paulsrud, 2001).

Within the lichen thallus, *Nostoc* cells are either confined to a layer between the upper cortex and medulla (as e.g. in bipartite *Nephroma* species), or *Nostoc* colonies are penetrated by fungal hyphae (e.g. in *Collema* species). In tripartite lichens, *Nostoc* cells are restricted to specialized structures, cephalodia. Internal cephalodia (e.g. in *Nephroma arcticum*) are located in the medulla, while external cephalodia (e.g. in *Peltigera aphtosa*) are situated on the thallus surface (Purvis, 2000; Rai & Bergman, 2002).

Lichen-forming *Nostoc* strains show considerable genetic variation, which has been studied using nucleotide sequences of e.g. the tRNA ^{Leu} (UAA) intron, 16S rDNA sequences, or the *rbc*LX gene region as genetic markers (e.g. Paulsrud *et al.*, 1998, 2000; Costa *et al.*, 2002; Rikkinen *et al.*, 2002; Summerfield *et al.*, 2002; Wirtz *et al.*, 2003; O'Brien *et al.*, 2005; Elvebakk *et al.*, 2008). While some morphologically different lichen-forming *Nostoc* strains have been given botanical names, such as *Nostoc punctiforme* or *Nostoc commune*, these are in general not used among lichenologists since the taxonomy of lichen-forming cyanobacterial is still discussed (Rikkinen, 1995, 2002; Nash III, 2008).

Symbiotic and free-living *Nostoc* strains form a monophyletic group among the nostocalean cyanobacteria (Rikkinen, 2002), but genetically identical *Nostoc* strains (based on the tRNA^{Leu} sequence) have to my knowledge only once been reported for free-living and symbiotic *Nostoc*, in Antarctica (Wirtz

et al., 2003). Thus, it still needs to be researched whether lichen-forming *Nostoc* commonly also occurs as free-living organism.

1.1.4 Epiphytes

Epiphytes are vascular angiosperms (e.g. orchids or bromeliads) or cryptogams (e.g. bryophytes or lichens) that grow on other living plants. They obtain water from the air or from rainwater, which likely includes nutrients collected from the bark when running down the tree stem (Barkman, 1958). Some epiphytes capture additional nutrients with aerial roots. Lichen epiphytes are not thought to be parasitic as they produce carbohydrates by photosynthesis, and they use their host plant merely to attach themselves to. However, some epiphytic lichens may be more closely connected with their host plant as e.g. lichenfungal hyphae of *Evernia prunastri* have been found to penetrate into the xylem of its host tree (Ascaso *et al.*, 1980). Epiphytes potentially also benefit from a rough bark structure since diapores may easier 'strand' in rough surfaces (but see Sillett *et al.*, 2000).

In northern Europe, the epiphytic community consists typically of bryophytes and lichens. All obligate epiphytes have in common that they occur on clearly defined habitat patches (trees), which are separated from each other by an unsuitable matrix, and they can thus be studied using the metapopulation framework (Hanski, 1999). A local population in these species is defined as all single thalli of the same species on a tree, and the metapopulation as consisting of all local populations within a certain forest landscape (paper I). Ecological processes at the local scale include species growth, interactions with other species such as competition, facilitation, or predation, and local colonizations and extinctions (1.2). At the metapopulation scale, epiphyte species disperse and colonize new habitats, but the metapopulation as a whole will also be effected by natural or anthropogenic disturbances, including changes in habitat size, quality, or distance to surrounding habitat patches (1.2).

1.1.5 Epiphytic lichens in forests

Lichens are major components of boreal forest biodiversity (Esseen *et al.*, 1997). Large epiphytic species provide shelter and food for invertebrates, as well as nesting material for birds. Nitrogen-fixing cyanolichens contribute to the nitrogen budget of forest ecosystems (Cameron & Richardson, 2006), which could be especially important in nitrogen-poor habitats such as late-seral temperate forests (Campbell *et al.*, 2010). Nitrogen is not only released after the lichen has died and disintegrates, but also leaks from the living thallus (Crittenden, 1983; Knowles *et al.*, 2006).

In Europe, epiphytic cyanolichens are mostly found on deciduous trees, but it has been suggested that they previously also occurred more commonly on (the already more acidic) coniferous trees in humid areas of the northern hemisphere and declined as a result of acid rain (Goward & Arsenault, 2000b). In northern Europe, several epiphytic cyanolichens are confined to aspen (*Populus tremula*, 1.4.2) and Goat Willow (*Salix caprea*). Both tree species are pioneer species that colonize forest gaps. Aspen and Goat Willow are of minor economic value, but they are important for a number of red-listed species, especially as large old trees in old-growth forests (Kuusinen, 1994a; b). According to the Finnish Red List, the most important threats to lichens in boreal forests today are the loss of old large trees, the disappearance of old-growth forests, and changes in tree species composition (Rassi *et al.*, 2010). From an ecological and conservation perspective it is therefore important to have a better understanding of epiphytic cyanolichens, and to contribute to their continuous persistence in our forest ecosystems.

1.1.6 The Lobarion community

The *Lobarion* is an oceanic-montane community consisting predominantly of epiphytic lichen species and being associated with climax woodland (James *et al.*, 1977; Rose, 1988; Gauslaa, 1995). It is named after the lichen genus *Lobaria* (Schreber) Hoffm., but includes also other foliose species of the genera *Sticta* (Schreber) Ach., *Pseudocyphellaria* Vainio, *Parmeliella* Müll. Arg., *Pannaria* Delise, *Nephroma* Ach., *Peltigera* Willd. and *Parmelia* Ach., as well as several crustose lichens, and a number of bryophytes (Rose, 1988). Most of my study species are included as major species in the European *Lobarion* (Rose, 1988), and some of them are described in more detail below (1.1.7 *Nephroma*, and 1.1.8 *Lobaria pulmonaria*).

The community is usually described as epiphytic but can locally also be found on rocky shores, cliffs, and screes (Rose, 1988). Favourite habitats of species in this community include broad-leaved tree species with less acidic bark but also *Abies alba* growing on richer soils (Gauslaa, 1985; Rose, 1988). Old forests with long ecological continuity and trees with relatively high bark pH seem especially important for the occurrence of species from the *Lobarion* (Gauslaa, 1985).

It is assumed that the *Lobarion* community has in the past occurred in most European woodlands, and that its species, especially the cyanolichens, have started to decline since the beginning/mid-twentieth century (Rose, 1988). This decline is attributed to changes in bark pH due to acid rain, replacing the *Lobarion* with lichen communities that tolerate lower pH (e.g. *Pseudevernion*),

but also sulphur dioxide pollution alone and changes in forest management are mentioned as possible causes (Rose, 1988; Gauslaa, 1995).

1.1.7 The lichen genus Nephroma

The lichen genus *Nephroma (Peltigerales, Ascomycota)* Ach. (papers I, II & III) with about 35 species occurs in oceanic to boreal-montane areas. It is almost cosmopolitan in its distribution but most diverse in temperate areas (James & White, 1987; White & James, 1988; Smith *et al.*, 2009). Eight species of this genus occur in Fennoscandia (Vitikainen, 2007), but some of them are red-listed or extinct (see below). The species belong to the foliose macrolichens and are called 'kidney-lichens' in English, which refers to the shape of their apothecia (Dobson, 2005). However, apothecia are not common in all *Nephroma* species (Table 1, page 43ff.), and some, e.g. *N. parile, N. isidiosum*, or *N. occultum*, disperse mainly symbiotically.



Figure 1. Apothecia in Nephroma bellum (a) and Nephroma species on Salix caprea (b) in Teeri-Lososuo, Finland

Most *Nephroma* species are bipartite cyanolichens associated with cyanobacteria of the genus *Nostoc* as photobionts. Some species in this genus (e.g. *N. arcticum*) are tripartite, and in these the mycobiont associates with a photosynthetic green alga (*Coccomyxa*) and houses a nitrogen-fixing cyanobacterium (*Nostoc*) in cephalodia.

Nephroma species vary in their habitat requirements, but many are found as epiphytes on tree bases, especially on deciduous trees such as *Salix caprea* or *Populus tremula* (Fig. 1) (papers I & II). Other habitats of this genus include mossy boulders or soil in heaths, grasslands, and forests (e.g. *N. expallidum*), and many species occur in shady places (Vitikainen, 2007; Smith *et al.*, 2009).

The genus is sensitive to SO_2 pollution and species are often characteristic for old woodlands (Smith *et al.*, 2009). Many *Nephroma* species are used as indicator species for areas of high conservation values, including old-growth

forest habitats (Kuusinen, 1996a; Nitare, 2000). Several *Nephroma* species are red-listed or extinct in (parts of) Europe (Wirth, 1995; Vitikainen, 2007). In the current red-list of Finland, *N. bellum* and *N. resupinatum* are classified as near-threatened, and *N. helveticum* and *N. laevigatum* as critically endangered (Rassi *et al.*, 2010). *N. laevigatum* is also classified as near threatened in Sweden (Gärdenfors, 2010), and presence of *N. helveticum* has in Fennoscandia only been reported for Finland (Vitikainen, 2007). At the time of my field collections in Finland for paper II, *N. bellum* and *N. resupinatum* were not red-listed (Rassi *et al.*, 2010), and only minute thallus fragments were collected for genetic analysis.

1.1.8 Lobaria pulmonaria

Lobaria pulmonaria (L.) Hoffm. (papers I-IV) is a relatively large foliose macrolichen that can be found on the bark of broad-leaved trees, in the boreal forest especially on *Populus tremula*, *Salix caprea* and *Sorbus* species, but also on low scrubs and mossy rocks. Sometimes it is found on *Picea* species in old-growth forests, and rarely on old walls (Smith *et al.*, 2009; Jørgensen & Tønsberg, 2007). In my study areas in Finland and Sweden (papers I-IV) *L. pulmonaria* has an epiphytic growth-form (Fig. 2).



Figure 2. Lobaria pulmonaria (a) on Salix caprea (b) in Teeri-Lososuo, Finland

The species distribution area comprises oceanic and montane Europe, Macaronesia, North America, Asia, and Africa (Smith *et al.*, 2009), but due to forest management and air pollution it has declined or disappeared in many areas during the last decades (e.g. Scheidegger *et al.*, 1998; Yoshimura, 1998; Jüriado & Liira, 2010). *L. pulmonaria* is currently classified as near-threatened in Finland and Sweden (Rassi *et al.*, 2010; Gärdenfors, 2010).

L. pulmonaria is called 'lungwort' in English since it resembles lung tissue, and has been used by herbalists to treat lung diseases (Brodo *et al.*, 2001). The genus name *Lobaria* refers to the 'lobed' thallus shape (Dobson, 2005).

The species is tripartite, having a green alga (*Dictyochloropsis*) as main photobiont, and *Nostoc* in internal cephalodia. It produces isidia and soredia, but apothecia are not common (Smith *et al.*, 2009).

L. pulmonaria is a widely used model species in ecological and physiological (transplantation) experiments (e.g. Scheidegger *et al.*, 1995; Hazell & Gustafsson, 1999; Gauslaa, 2006; Johansson *et al.*, 2011; Gaio-Oliveira *et al.*, 2004), in experiments of lichen endozoochory (Boch *et al.*, 2011), in molecular studies (e.g. Werth *et al.*, 2007; Widmer *et al.*, 2010) and in metapopulation studies, including species dispersal ability, colonization, and extinction (e.g. Gu *et al.*, 2001; Walser *et al.*, 2001; Öckinger *et al.*, 2005; Snäll *et al.*, 2005b; Wagner *et al.*, 2006; Werth *et al.*, 2006; Öckinger & Nilsson, 2010). The species is used as an indicator for the ecological continuity of old-growth forest conditions (Kuusinen, 1996a; Nitare, 2000) and considered a flagship or umbrella species for nature conservation (Scheidegger & Werth, 2009).

1.2 Lichen-ecological aspects

The occurrence of epiphytic cyanolichens is influenced by many factors, including habitat quality (1.2.1), habitat availability and quantity (1.2.2), species traits (e.g. morphology, photobiont type, reproductive strategy, and dispersal ability), competition with and facilitation by other species, as well as predation (1.2.3). In general, species occurrence patterns need to be differentiated from processes that lead to the observed occurrences, since patterns are snapshots in time while processes are marked by changes happening over time. For example, habitats may become fragmented or their quality may change over time, and changes in species composition including species extinctions may be delayed ("extinction debt"; Tilman *et al.*, 1994), as for example suggested for lichens and fungi in northern Swedish boreal forests (Berglund & Jonsson, 2005) and for epiphytic lichens in Scotland (Ellis & Coppins, 2007). Local colonization and extinction events reflect species occurrence changes over time, and are important for inferences on species long-term persistence (paper I).

1.2.1 Habitat quality

Habitat suitability or quality is usually judged by observations of species occurrences. However, realized and fundamental niche can differ, i.e. species may have a larger fundamental niche but could be limited due to predation by or competition with other species (Hutchinson, 1957; cited in Begon *et al.*, 2006), as well as by their ability to successfully colonize new habitats

("regeneration niche", Grubb, 1977). For example, when transplanted to different heights on a tree, some epiphytic lichens have been shown to grow better at canopy heights where they are naturally absent (Antoine & McCune, 2004).

Habitat quality is determined by several ecological factors. The complexity of these factors interacting with each other makes it sometimes difficult to identify the main cause of species habitat preference. Furthermore, a single tree contains different microhabitats due to e.g. tree inclination, bark cracks, and twisting of the tree (e.g. Salix caprea) (Kuusinen, 1994a). However, several attributes have been identified to influence habitat quality for epiphytic lichens, including tree habitat features (e.g. tree diameter, tree age, bark structure, bark chemistry and bark pH), microclimatic attributes (e.g. humidity and light conditions), geological and geographic aspects (e.g. soil moisture and soil chemistry), and regional climatic conditions (oceanic vs. continental climate) (e.g. Barkman, 1958; Gauslaa, 1985; Gustafsson & Eriksson, 1995; Kuusinen, 1996b; Ellis & Coppins, 2006). Habitat may be suitable but of less quality if other species, such as bryophytes, are strong competitors (Scheidegger *et al.*, 1995). Also pollutants may change habitat quality and result in a shift from sensitive to tolerant communities (Wolseley et al., 2010). On the other hand, bryophytes may also increase habitat quality for some species due to their water-holding capacity (Sillett & McCune, 1998), and could potentially provide a better adhesive substrate for diaspore attachment than pure bark (but see Sillett et al., 2000).

Cyanolichens do not thrive on too acidic bark (Gauslaa, 1985), but bark pH differs not only among tree species but also on the same tree (Gauslaa, 1995 and personal observation). Bark pH may be locally altered by other trees close by, as shown by Goward and Arsenault (2000a) where the bark of spruce trees was less acidic due to nutrient-rich leakages of nearby aspen trees ('dripzone effect'). Furthermore, lichen epiphytes and bark wounds have been suggested to modify bark chemistry and pH (Gauslaa & Holien, 1998; Fritz & Heilmann-Clausen, 2010). Also, differences in soil mineral status can influence bark chemistry (Gauslaa, 1985; Gustafsson & Eriksson, 1995). Not only bark chemistry but also its structure (thickness, roughness and porosity) can possibly explain habitat quality for epiphytic lichens (Barkman, 1958; Gauslaa, 1995; Gustafsson & Eriksson, 1995). For example, bark microtopography influenced establishment and survival of soredia in *Hypogymnia physodes* (Armstrong, 1990).

Many cyanolichen species depend on large, old, deciduous, broad-leaved trees, which could reflect bark structure and chemistry (Gustafsson *et al.*, 1992; Mikhailova *et al.*, 2005). Old-growth forests have been suggested as optimal

habitat for many cyanolichens (e.g. Kuusinen, 1996a), possibly because they provide a good balance between humidity and light availability (Gauslaa *et al.*, 2006). Humidity is of importance since lichens are poikilohydric organisms, i.e. unable to store water, and cyanolichens depend on liquid water from outside (Nash III, 2008). Light is needed for species photosynthetic activity, but too high levels of light and temperature can increase photoinhibition or be detrimental (e.g. Gauslaa & Solhaug, 1996, 1999).

1.2.2 Habitat availability & quantity

Habitat availability describes whether suitable habitat exists, while habitat quantity refers to the amount or size of suitable habitat. Habitat loss is a great threat to biodiversity, not only because of diminishing habitat size but also due to fragmentation and increasing edge effects (Hanski, 2011). A decrease in large old trees and old-growth forests (i.e. forests with long ecological continuity and heterogeneous structure) in Fennoscandia has lead to reduced availability and quantity of habitat for several old-growth dependent species, including epiphytic cyanolichens (Esseen *et al.*, 1997; Hanski, 2000; Rassi *et al.*, 2010). Since new habitats need to be reached by dispersed diaspores, habitat availability alone is insufficient for species persistence, but the spatial distance to the next occupied patch is also important for the colonization of new habitats. It is doubtful if the size and connectedness of the current nature conservation approaches in Fennoscandia (1.4) suffice to support epiphytic cyanolichens and other (red-listed) species in the long-term (Larsson, 2011) (paper I).

1.2.3 Colonizations, extinctions, and habitat patch dynamics

Successful dispersal and establishment result in colonization, i.e. a species being present in a previously unoccupied patch, while extinction can be defined as the absence of a species in a patch that earlier was occupied. The observation of colonizations and extinctions therefore needs two survey occasions (paper I). In comparison, occurrences accounting for species presence or absence can be estimated at a single time snapshot. Local population turnover, i.e. appearance and disappearance of single thalli within a larger population on the same tree, should not be confused with metapopulation turnover, i.e. colonizations and extinctions of entire populations on single trees within the larger metapopulation (Fig. 3; paper I).

Data on metapopulation dynamics, i.e. on colonization and extinction events of local populations, make it possible to project species future persistence (Akçakaya & Sjögren-Gulve, 2000). Furthermore, an understanding of how environmental conditions affect colonizations and extinctions can contribute to a deeper understanding of these processes, and ultimately to more reliable predictions of species dynamics.



Figure 3. Metapopulation dynamics of *N. parile* on *P. tremula* in Kotinen, Finland (paper I). The entire area lies within a larger forested area. In 2008, species were surveyed in part of an area that was surveyed in 1995 (black line – 2008; black line and grey area – 1995).

Colonizations of unoccupied habitat patches has been explained by habitat patch distance to adjacent occupied patches, as well as by local habitat conditions, such as habitat patch preference, quality, and size (e.g. Hanski, 1998; Fleishman *et al.*, 2002; Snäll *et al.*, 2005a). Larger metapopulations can be assumed to have higher colonization rates than smaller metapopulations since the former can produce a larger amount of dispersal propagules. Cryptogamic epiphytes are thought to have a steep dispersal kernel, i.e. high amounts of diaspores fall close to the dispersal source but the amounts decline quickly with distance (Walser *et al.*, 2001; Dettki & Esseen, 2003; Snäll *et al.*,

2004a, 2005a). Dispersal of propagules may occur by wind, water, or by attachment to insects or birds, but also through the gut passage of lichen feeders such as snails or mites (Fröberg *et al.*, 2001; Meier *et al.*, 2002).

Lichen establishment may be influenced by competition, facilitation, photobiont availability, and predation, in addition to the above mentioned variables for habitat quality. Competition includes here the replacement of species during succession, overgrowth by other species, and a structuring of communities due to space and light availability (Lawrey, 1991; Armstrong & Welch, 2007). Herbivore predation of diaspores or young thalli fragments has been suggested to stop or reduce establishment success (Scheidegger *et al.*, 1995; Asplund & Gauslaa, 2008). Facilitation could include the provision of adhesive or moist substrates by mosses or by certain bark microtopography, capturing dispersal fragments and possibly providing a suitable habitat for juvenile thallus growth (but see Sillett *et al.*, 2000). In addition, spore-dispersed cyanolichens need to relichenize and could hence be facilitated by species providing them with suitable photobiont partners – which could at the same time be regarded as competition for photobiont partners.

According to the classic metapopulation theory, extinctions of local populations are thought to occur as a result of demographic or environmental stochasticity (Hanski, 1998). The extinction risk decreases with increasing patch area, which is often positively correlated with population size (Hanski, 1999). However, in epiphytic species, also the dynamics of their habitat patches, i.e. growth and fall of trees, need to be accounted for to predict their metapopulation dynamics, since species will disappear after tree fall ("habitat tracking metapopulations"; Thomas, 1994; Thomas & Hanski, 1997). Figure 4 illustrates a possible division into stochastic and deterministic extinctions as used for paper I. Stochastic extinctions can be further divided into extinctions from living and dead trees, since tree death is likely to affect species occurrences (paper I). If local extinctions are found to occur almost exclusively due to tree fall, stochastic extinctions can be ignored when predicting metapopulation dynamics ('patch-tracking metapopulations'; Snäll et al., 2003). It is necessary to account for the relative significance of stochastic and deterministic extinctions in order to correctly predict the metapopulations dynamics and persistence of a species.



Figure 4. Metapopulation dynamics of the epiphyte linked to the dynamics of its host tree species. Arrows indicate time between the two survey years. Black lines denote that tree condition had stayed the same (living or dead) while dotted lines symbolize changes from living to dead tree, or from tree to log.

1.3 Selectivity and specificity in lichens

1.3.1 Definition

Selectivity and specificity in lichens refer to species symbiont association patterns, based on taxonomic or genetic diversity of myco- and photobionts. The terms are differently defined throughout the literature, which can lead to some confusion. I define specificity according to Smith and Douglas (1987) as the "degree of taxonomic difference between partners with which an organism associates", and selectivity as the preferential association between symbiotic partners (Galun & Bubrick, 1984). Specificity and selectivity are in this thesis both referred to from the fungal perspective, unless otherwise stated. This is done for simplicity and since mycobionts are thought to be more selective in choosing their symbiotic partner than photobionts (specialist vs. generalist pattern; Otálora *et al.*, 2010), but it does not reflect any belief in the amount of activity of either symbiont in selecting a partner. High selectivity in both mycobionts and photobionts has to my knowledge only been reported once (Otálora *et al.*, 2010).

The difference between specificity and selectivity is illustrated in Figure 5, showing that high specificity restricts the mycobiont to a certain group of genetically compatible photobionts (Fig. 5a), while selectivity is the further choice from this group of potential partners (Fig. 5b) (papers II & III).



Figure 5. Schematic picture for the concepts of specificity (a) and selectivity (b) in lichens. Thick and thin arrows indicate high and low specificity or selectivity, respectively. Many *Nephroma* or *Peltigera* species are highly specific since they only associate with a particular group of *Nostoc* photobionts, indicated by blue or red dots (a). Selectivity, i.e. the choice of photobiont genotypes indicated by different colors of blue (b) may be scale-dependent and higher locally (upper part) compared to globally (lower part) (papers II & III).

1.3.2 Lichen guilds

Several lichenized fungi are known to associate with photobionts from the same genus, e.g. most lichenized fungi in cyanolichens house the genus *Nostoc* (Nash III, 2008). The further observation that certain lichen species, which associate with similar or sequence-identical *Nostoc* genotypes, commonly form assemblages in similar habitats, has lead to the hypothesis that species may facilitate each other by photobiont sharing (Rikkinen *et al.*, 2002; Rikkinen, 2003). Within one such photobiont sharing guild, symbiotically dispersing core species are thought to be the predominant dispersers of the photobiont, while sexually dispersed fringe species gain from the photobiont distribution of the core species (Fig. 6). One such ecological assemblage in which lichen-forming

fungi associate with photobionts from a common pool of *Nostoc* cyanobionts is termed the Nephroma guild and includes many epiphytic cyanolichens (papers II & III) (Rikkinen et al., 2002; Rikkinen, 2003). Lichen guilds are thought to exist not only among cyanolichens but also in green algae lichens (Peksa & Škaloud, 2011; Piercey-Normore & Deduke, 2011), and several guilds are likely to co-occur in the same ecological environment (Rikkinen, 2003). In tripartite species, which associate with two different photobionts, the mycobiont could even belong to two different guilds (Rikkinen, 2003). There are several mechanisms for how spore-dispersed species can obtain (and hence 'share') photobionts within a lichen-guild (e.g. Rikkinen, 2003). A large amount of symbiotically dispersed propagules will land on suboptimal habitat and disintegrate ('symbiotic breakdown'), and thus free the associated photobionts. Similarly, photobionts will be released after the death of a lichen species. Some species may even be able to acquire photobionts from pre-thalli or juvenile thalli of other species. Many mechanisms involved in photobiont sharing are still poorly understood, but molecular methods have in recent years advanced the knowledge on lichen-guild communities, e.g. by identifying species that associate with sequence-identical photobiont genotypes (e.g. Rikkinen et al., 2002) (papers II & III).



Figure 6. Simplified figure of the lichen guild hypothesis (Rikkinen *et al.*, 2002; Rikkinen, 2003). Core and fringe species (coloured circles) within the same lichen guild occur together in a habitat (A). The mycobiont of the sexually dispersed fringe species (e.g. *N. bellum* or *N. resupinatum*) acquires its photobiont from the symbiotically dispersing core species (e.g. *N. parile*) after dispersal (B).

1.3.3 Symbiont diversity in lichens - why (not) being selective?

Identifying specificity and selectivity can potentially help to unravel lichen ecological processes by linking symbiont patterns to species geographical location, their life history traits, the environment they are living in, and last, but not least, their connection to other community members (1.3.2) (e.g. Beck et al., 2002; Rikkinen et al., 2002; Yahr et al., 2006; Piercey-Normore & Deduke, 2011). For example, selection pressure in the extreme Antarctic environment has possibly caused low cyanobiont selectivity (Wirtz et al., 2003). Reproductive strategy could influence selectivity, since relichenization may be more successful for sexually dispersing species if they exhibit low selectivity (e.g. Beck et al., 2002). Symbiotically dispersing species, on the other hand, are likely to exhibit high selectivity due to the joint dispersal of both bionts. However, photobiont switching may also occur in symbiotically dispersed species (e.g. Wornik & Grube, 2010), maybe as a result of varying fitness of certain symbiont associations in different environments (e.g. Yahr et al., 2006). Figure 7 shows a conceptual model on how selectivity patterns can result from a combination of symbiont availability, environmental habitat conditions, and fitness of the total lichen (holobiont) (Rikkinen, 1995, 2003; e.g. Beck et al., 2002; Yahr et al., 2006; Otálora et al., 2010).

Figure 7. (next page) High and low selectivity in sexually (a) and symbiotically (b) dispersed species. The pool of genetically compatible photobionts differs between habitat A and B as a result of environmental factors and dispersal success. High selectivity decreases the chance of finding a suitable photobiont but certain symbiont combinations may exhibit higher fitness in certain habitats. In symbiotically dispersing species, high selectivity could lead to good colonization ability of new habitats since relichenization is not necessary, or to reduced holobiont fitness and symbiotic breakdown. Low selectivity implies that many of the available photobionts from the pool can be selected. Selectivity patterns therefore differ between mycobiont taxa, the environment they encounter, species reproductive strategy, and photobiont availability.



1.4 Forest nature conservation in Fennoscandia

1.4.1 Forestry in Finland and Sweden

Intensive forestry has modified the vast forest landscapes of Finland and Sweden during the last century. Finland was the sixth and Sweden the second largest exporter of pulp, paper, and sawn timber in 2009 (Swedish Forest Industries Federation, 2011). The shift from selection felling towards clearcut practice in the mid-20th century changed the tree species composition from mixed to more single-species stands, and the heterogeneous old-growth forests to even-aged, young forest stands, with reduced natural disturbances and less amount of dead-wood (Östlund et al., 1997; Esseen et al., 1997; Löfman & Kouki, 2001; Gustafsson & Perhans, 2010). The changes in forestry practices and intensity during the last century have lead to an increase in threatened species, including lichens (e.g. Esseen et al., 1997; Rassi et al., 2010). After the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development (UNCED) in Rio de Janerio, Brazil, in 1992 there has been growing interest in sustainable forest management and the development of different nature conservation approaches (1.4.3), but it is controversial if these measures are sufficient to sustain biodiversity (e.g. Hanski, 2000; European Commission, 2003; Gustafsson & Perhans, 2010; Larsson, 2011).

1.4.2 European aspen Populus tremula

European aspen *Populus tremula* L. is a common deciduous broad-leaved tree with a wide distribution in temperate and boreal forests of Eurasia (MacKenzie, 2010; Myking *et al.*, 2011). It is a typical pioneer species that grows rapidly after disturbances such as forest fires, storms, or smaller gap dynamics in the forest, but can also persist for a long time in mature forest stands if no large-scale disturbances occur (Kouki *et al.*, 2004; Latva-Karjanmaa *et al.*, 2007; Myking *et al.*, 2011). The species can live for approximately 100 - 200 years, and reproduces vegetatively by clonal distribution or sexually with seeds (Latva-Karjanmaa *et al.*, 2007; Myking *et al.*, 2007; Myking *et al.*, 2011).

The contribution of *Populus tremula* to biodiversity in boreal forests is high since it is the habitat for hundreds of invertebrates, fungi, and epiphytes, with over 100 of these species being specialized to aspen as host (Kouki *et al.*, 2004). Furthermore, a disproportional number of red-listed species occurs on aspen (Tikkanen *et al.*, 2006). Also several epiphytic lichen species live on aspen due to its relatively high bark pH (Kuusinen, 1994b) (paper I, II, & IV).

Aspen has previously been intensively eliminated from managed forests since it has low economic value, can hinder the regeneration of other species by the formation of dense root suckers, and because it is the intermediate host of the pine rust fungus *Melampsora pinitorqua* (Latva-Karjanmaa *et al.*, 2007). While the value of aspen for biodiversity is now being recognized and supported by e.g. retention trees (1.4.3) (paper IV), it is still unclear whether the present regeneration of young aspen cohorts is sufficient for a continuous aspen abundance, especially of old aspen trees, in the future (Kouki *et al.*, 2004; Edenius *et al.*, 2011).

1.4.3 Nature conservation approaches

Approaches for the conservation of forest biodiversity include the protection of forested areas by setting-aside land as e.g. national parks or nature reserves, and the integration of conservation practices in production forests (Parviainen & Frank, 2003; Lindenmayer *et al.*, 2006).

Two measures currently applied in Fennoscandia that aim to support biodiversity in production forests are the retention of trees on clearcut sites (paper IV), and the (voluntary) protection of woodland key habitats (WKH) from intensive forestry (Gustafsson *et al.*, 2010; Timonen *et al.*, 2010). The tree retention approach comprises the protection of single trees, tree groups, buffer zones adjacent to lakes, watercourses, and mires, and the creation and saving of dead wood at logging. This measure has the purpose to life-boat and support species, increase structural variation in the otherwise plane clearfell site, improve connectivity to other forest patches, and to sustain ecosystem functions (Gustafsson *et al.*, 2010). WKHs are small patches on productive forest land that are of key importance for maintaining biodiversity at the landscape-level, mainly because of their habitat structure and species composition (Timonen *et al.*, 2010). They are legally protected in Finland, and on a voluntary basis or by forest certification in Sweden (Timonen *et al.*, 2010).
2 Thesis aim and red thread

2.1 Thesis aim

The aim of this thesis is twofold. First, I want to increase the knowledge on epiphytic lichen persistence in dynamic boreal forest landscapes. Many studies have reported patterns (i.e. species occurrences), but processes (i.e. changes over time) are less often studied. Examples of these processes are local colonization and extinction events of epiphyte populations from single trees that lead to dynamics in the species metapopulation (1.2). Habitat quality and size are in general important for epiphytic species to survive (1.2), but the relative importance of stochastic versus deterministic extinctions of local populations and the colonization rate of epiphytic cyanolichens is largely unknown. We were therefore interested to find out to which extent local colonizations and extinctions occur in epiphytic cyanolichens, and which environmental variables explain these events (paper I). The observed metapopulation turnover rates were further used to project species future persistence for different numbers of host trees and tree fall rates (paper I). Epiphytic lichen persistence is closely connected to forestry, and it is hence important to know how forestry practices can simultaneously maintain wood production and biodiversity. To retain trees is a measure to life-boat species in order to mitigate negative effects of forestry on species persistence (1.4.3). However, can retention trees maintain old-growth forests species? We compared the survival and vitality of lichen transplants on retention trees in clearcut sites with forest trees to get further insights into species ecology and to improve the knowledge base for conservation measures for forest practitioners (paper IV).

The second aim of this thesis is to increase the knowledge on genetic symbiont diversity in the genus *Nephroma* (papers II & III), a predominantly epiphytic genus of cyanolichens. Symbiont diversity mirrors the 'choice' in

mycobiont photobiont association and probably depends on the availability of symbiont partners as well as ecological optimal conditions of the symbiosis (1.3). In addition, reproductive strategy is thought to play a role, especially for lichen-forming fungi that disperse by fungal spores and need to re-establish the symbiotic association after dispersal (1.1.1). Phylogenetic information on the lichen-forming fungus in Nephroma has been obtained in several studies with molecular methods (Lohtander et al., 2002, 2003; Piercey-Normore et al., 2006; Sérusiaux et al., 2011), and also data on the diversity of Nostoc photobionts are available for some Nephroma species (e.g. Paulsrud et al., 1998, 2000; Rikkinen et al., 2002; Myllys et al., 2007). We therefore know that lichen-forming fungi in the genus Nephroma are specific in their photobiont choice, i.e. they associate with a specific group of Nostoc photobionts. However, the degree of selectivity in lichen-forming fungi within this genus is not fully understood. Further, more knowledge is needed to reveal if there is a difference globally and locally, and if symbiont diversity is influenced by species reproductive strategy. Also, an extensive study on symbiont diversity patterns in Nephroma, obtaining both bionts from the same lichen thalli and using samples from a wide geographical range, has not been conducted. Local and global symbiont patterns in the genus Nephroma were hence examined in papers II and III.

2.2 The red thread

While the two aims in this thesis may at first sight seem disconnected from each other, they are both linked to the life cycle of epiphytic cyanolichens, with each paper contributing to a small part of the bigger picture (Fig. 8). This simplified life cycle consists of three different stages: dispersal, establishment, and thallus growth (including reproduction) (Sillett *et al.*, 2000).

Several factors influence the success or failure in every stage, and these factors are likely to differ between species (Fig. 8). For example, reproductive strategy determines not only the size of the dispersal propagules, which influences dispersal distance, but also the need for photobiont acquisition (papers I, II, and III). Establishment in macrolichens happens often in two stages, the formation of a pre-thallus, and the morphogenesis into a juvenile thallus (Honegger, 2008). Exceptions are certain symbiotic diaspores, for example thallus fragments, which can directly grow into a juvenile thallus. The pre-thallus stage is "an inconspicuous, nonstratified crust" which can also be formed by incompatible bionts (Beck *et al.*, 1998; Honegger, 2008). Such a formation between unsuitable symbiont partners may help the mycobiont to survive until it can get hold of a compatible photobiont (e.g. Beck *et al.*, 1998).

However, morphogenesis into a juvenile thallus will only take place in association with a compatible photobiont (Beck *et al.*, 1998; Honegger, 2008). Environmental conditions, photobiont availability, and the effects of competition or predation will influence establishment success (papers I, II, and III) (Fig. 8). The final stage of the life cycle includes thallus growth and reproduction. Vitality and survival of mature thalli (a prerequisite for their growth and reproduction) will depend on habitat quality, competition with and predation by other species, but also on tree death and fall (papers I and IV) (Fig. 8).

In order to efficiently and successfully conserve species, information regarding the species ecology in all life stages is useful. Likewise, species metapopulation dynamics (paper I) will be influenced by success or failure in each stage.



Figure 8. Schematic figure showing the three different stages in the life cycle of an (epiphytic) lichen and some ecological factors that may influence success in the respective stage and lead to local colonization and extinction events. Knowledge on the different stages of a species lifecycle can improve implications for conservation. The connection to the papers in this thesis is given to the left (figure inspired by Beck *et al.*, 1998; Sillett *et al.*, 2000; Scheidegger & Werth, 2009).

3 Materials and methods

3.1 Biological material

I studied epiphytic lichens with a cyanobacterial photobiont belonging to the *Lobarion* community (1.1.6). My focus was on species in the genus *Nephroma* (1.1.7) (papers I-III) and *Lobaria pulmonaria* (1.1.8) (papers I-IV) (Table 1). Other study species included were *Parmeliella triptophylla* (papers I-II) and *Protopannaria pezizoides* (papers I-II) (Table 1). Several species of the genus *Peltigera* were used for genetic comparison in paper II, while *Lobaria retigera* (Bory) Trevisan and *Sticta limbata* (Sm.) Ach were used as phylogenetic outgroups in paper III. Several of my study species are currently red-listed in Finland or Sweden (Gärdenfors, 2010; Rassi *et al.*, 2010) (Table 1).



Figure 9. Location of the study sites in Fennoscandia (papers I, II, and IV). Samples for paper III were collected by several people in different parts of the world and obtained from GenBank.

3.2 Study sites

The 25 ha study site in paper I is located in the nature reserve Kotinen (61°1514'N, 25°04'E) in the southern boreal zone, Finland (Ahti *et al.*, 1968) (Fig. 9). The old-growth forest is dominated by 80-150 years old *Picea abies* (L.) H. Karst (Norway spruce) with interspersed *Betula* L. (birch) species, *Populus tremula* L. (aspen) and *Pinus sylvestris* L. (Scots pine) (Finnish Environment Institute, 2009) (Fig. 10). This study site was chosen since an extensive data set from a previous lichen survey including tree coordinates was available (Kuusinen pers. comm.; Riiali *et al.*, 2001), which was a prerequisite for the study of colonization extinction events.



Figure 10. Kotinen nature reserve, Finland

The second study site (paper II) is a 900 ha area within the Teeri-Lososuo nature reserve, situated in eastern Finland (64°07′N, 29°33′E) (Fig. 9). The forest landscape is dominated by differently sized old-growth coniferous forest stands with interspersed deciduous trees within a matrix of more open boreal peat lands (Fig. 11). Also in this area lichens had previously been surveyed (Konttinen, 1998), but exact tree coordinates were not available. However, these earlier observations on lichen occurrences were used to locate sample sites for the three epiphytic *Nephroma* species.



Figure 11. Teeri-Lososuo forest landscape, Finland

Lichen samples for paper III were collected by several people in a number of different geographical locations, including Asia (China, Japan), Europe (Finland, Norway, Scotland, Sweden, Russia, France, Canary Islands), North America (USA incl. Hawaii and Canada), and South America (Argentina). Additional samples were obtained from GenBank.

The study sites in paper IV are located in the hemi-boreal zone (Ahti *et al.*, 1968) in east-central Sweden (approx. $60^{\circ}02'$ N, $18^{\circ}22'$ E) (Fig. 9). The sites are located within an area of 7 500 km² dominated by coniferous forests. The prevailing trees were *P. abies* and *P. sylvestris* with some broad-leaved trees, mostly *Betula* species (Hazell & Gustafsson, 1999).

Table 1. Main study species, their reproductive strategy (predominantly vegetative – v, or sexual – s), geographic distribution, and habitat preference, with a focus on Fennoscandia. Red-list status was checked for Finland, Sweden, and Norway, with some additional remarks from below cited literature. Roman numbers behind the species indicate the papers of this thesis in which they appear. ** denotes tripartite species. Species naturally occurring in Finland or Sweden are marked in bold (Brodo et al., 2001; Ahti et al., 2007; Smith et al., 2009; Gärdenfors, 2010; Rassi et al., 2010). (Table continues on the next page)

Lichen species	Reproductive strategy		Geographic distribution	Habitat	Red-list	
<i>Nephroma arcticum</i> ** ^(III) (L.) Torss.	S	apothecia frequent	circumpolar, arctic to boreal, Europe, N America, Asia	terrestrial (among mosses)	rare in central Europe & Scotland	
<i>N. bellum</i> ^(I, II, III) (Sprengel) Tuck.	S	apothecia frequent	circumpolar, continental, Europe, Asia, N America	epiphytic, saxicolous (mossy rocks)	NT ^{Fin}	
<i>N. expallidum</i> ** ^(III) (Nyl.) Nyl.		apothecia rare; lobules	circumpolar, Europe, Asia, N America	terrestrial (among mosses)	very rare in central Europe	
<i>N. helveticum</i> ^(III) Ach.	s & v	apothecia common; phyllidia and isidia	± cosmopolitan (if conspecific with <i>N. tropicum</i>)	saxicolous (mossy rocks), epiphytic	CR ^{Fin} ; extinct in British Isles & Scandi- navia, rare elsewhere in Europe	
<i>N. isidiosum</i> ^(III) (Nyl.) Gyeln.	v	isidia; apothecia unknown	circumpolar, Europe, Asia, N America, Africa	saxicolous; epiphytic	very rare	

Lichen species	Reproduc	tive strategy	Geographic distribution	Habitat epiphytic, saxicolous	Red-list NT ^{Sw} ; CR ^{Fin} ; largely extinct in European north central lowlands
<i>N. laevigatum</i> ^(I, III) Ach.	S	apothecia common	circumpolar, (sub)oceanic; Europe, N America, Asia, Africa		
N. occultum ^(III) Wetm.	v	soredia	endemic in NW America	epiphytic	endemic in NW America
<i>N. parile</i> ^(I, II, III) (Ach.) Ach.	v	soredia; apothecia rare	circumpolar, temperate – arctic; Europe, Asia, America, Africa	epiphytic, saxicolous (mossy rocks)	
<i>N. resupinatum</i> ^(I, II, III) (L.) Ach.	S	apothecia frequent; phyllidia	circumpolar, hemiboreal - arctic, Europe, Asia, N America, S Africa	epiphytic, saxicolous (mossy rocks)	NT ^{Fin} ; extinct in British Isles & Denmark
<i>N. tangeriense</i> (Maheu & A. Gillet) Zahlbr. ^(III)	v	folioles; apothecia rare	SW England, Channel Islands, Isles of Scilly, Wales, W Mediterranean, Macaronesia, Asia, Africa	terrestrial, saxicolous (mossy rocks), epiphytic	
<i>Lobaria pulmonaria</i> (L.) Hoffm.** ^(I-IV)	v	soralia, isidia; apothecia infrequent	oceanic & montane Europe, Macaronesia, N America, Asia, Africa	epiphytic, saxicolous (mossy rocks)	NT ^{Swe; Fin}
<i>Parmeliella</i> <i>triptophylla</i> (Ach.) Müll. Arg. ^(I, II)	v	isidia; apothecia infrequent	Europe, Iceland, Greenland, Macaronesia, N & C America, Asia, Africa	epiphytic, occasionally on rocks	NT ^{Fin}
<i>Protopannaria</i> <i>pezizoides</i> ^(I, II) (Weber) P.M. Jørg. & S. Ekman	S	apothecia often abundant	Europe, Macaronesia, N & S America, Asia, Africa	epiphytic, saxicolous, terrestrial	NT ^{Fin}

3.3 Methodological approaches

Paper I: Two surveys of cyanolichen communities were conducted on the same trees in 1994-1996 and 2008, and several additional environmental variables were measured in 2008. Generalized (non-) linear models were used to investigate which variables for local environmental conditions, variables assumed to reflect species interactions, and spatial connectivity explained colonization and extinction dynamics of our study species. Simulations on species persistence were based on the observed metapopulation turnover and tree fall rates.

Paper II: Samples of three *Nephroma* species were collected from a relatively large forest landscape in eastern Finland. If possible, all three species were collected from the same tree, and sometimes several thalli of the same species were taken. Molecular analysis yielded sequences for the cyanobacterial tRNA^{Leu} (UAA) intron. Sequences were compared and related to species reproductive strategy. The most variable P6b-region of the intron were illustrated using secondary folding structures (Mathews *et al.*, 1999; Zuker, 2003).

Paper III: Samples of *Nephroma* species were collected with a focus on the northern hemisphere. Sequences for the fungal ITS and the cyanobacterial tRNA^{Leu} (UAA) intron were generated from the same thalli, and additional sequences for both genetic markers were added from GenBank. We studied the diversity of *Nephroma* mycobionts within a global, phylogenetic framework and investigated the genetic diversity of their associated *Nostoc* photobionts using a haplotype network.

Paper IV: Transplants of *L. pulmonaria* were used to assess if retention trees cold serve as suitable habitats for this species. Survival, i.e. how much of the thallus had remained, and vitality of the transplants was recorded two and thirteen years after transplantation. The data were analyzed using generalized linear mixed models.

4 Results and discussion

In this Chapter, I present some of the main results of papers I-IV under the heading of the two main study aims. Papers will not be discussed consecutively but I will start with results on survival and vitality of species transplants on retention trees ('species occurrence' in a wider sense, paper IV) and species metapopulation dynamics (paper I) (4.1), followed by symbiont diversity patterns of *Nephroma* on a local and global scale (papers II and III) (4.2).

4.1 Epiphyte persistence in dynamic forest landscapes

Forestry is one of the major industries in Sweden and Finland (Finnish Forest Industries Federation, 2009; Swedish Forest Industries Federation, 2011). At the same time, both countries have agreed on the conservation and sustainable use of biological diversity by signing the UN Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD) in 1992. One approach to mitigate effects of forestry on biodiversity is tree retention, but the extent to which lichens benefit from this measure is not yet clear. Using transplants of the epiphyte Lobaria pulmonaria we could show that this species was able to survive over a decade on retained aspen trees on clearcuts, and that survival was highest on the northern sides of these trees (paper IV) (Fig. 12a). These results were at the same time surprising and reassuring, but they also open some new questions. The surprise was certainly that adjacent forest habitats were not as successful for transplant survival as the retention trees on clearcut sites, even though vitality of the transplants did not differ between forest and clearcut trees (Fig. 12b). Does this mean that the previous assumption of L. pulmonaria as flagship and umbrella species for communities in old-growth forests (1.1.8) needs to be abandoned? Other studies have presented similar results (the reassuring moment), for example transplanted L. pumonaria grew similarly well or better in clearcuts than in old forests in western Oregon, USA (Sillett et al., 2000), and Norway (Gauslaa *et al.*, 2006), and faster in open *Quercus* forests in Portugal than in their original *Picea abies* forest habitats in Sweden (Gaio-Oliveira *et al.*, 2004). What we observe is probably the difference in species fundamental and realized niche, i.e. that old-growth forest habitats are the realized niche of *L. pulmonaria*, but that habitats with higher light intensity can also be suitable for its existence if transplanted there (fundamental niche). It is encouraging that retention trees can host vulnerable species for over a decade, especially on their north side, and this supports tree-retention as a conservation tool for forest management.



Figure 12. Survival (a) and vitality (> 50% vital) (b) of L. pulmonaria transplants after 14 years.

However, the entire story is probably not as simple as to just switch the optimal habitat for L. pulmonaria to be that on a clearcut retention tree, especially since vitality of the transplants did not differ between trees in the forest or on the clearcut (Fig. 12b) (paper IV). I want to consider three points here. Firstly, our study was based on transplants, not on real occurrences of L. pulmonaria. This has the beauty that we were able to study the species under 'experimental conditions', i.e. the same sizes of thalli etc., but it omits that natural occurrences are the result of a species successful colonization process, including dispersal and establishment. The results of studies involving mature thalli need to be interpreted with care since habitats suitable for mature lichen thalli could potentially be unsuitable during species establishment phase (the "regeneration niche", Grubb, 1977). Some indications for this phenomenon in L. pulmonaria have been described by Scheidegger (1995) who recorded lower survival of transplanted diaspores compared to mature thalli. They attributed this to differences in the ecological microclimate of the study sites and broader ecological amplitude of mature thalli, but further investigations are needed. Our study was designed to evaluate the life-boating of mature lichen thalli, and for this the regeneration niche can be neglected. Still, if we are concerned about species long-term survival, including reproduction and further establishment, we should also consider possible differences in the environmental requirements for diaspores, juvenile growth, and mature thalli. Secondly, the different response of survival and vitality in trees in the forest or clearcut suggests that some factor in the forest affected survival but not vitality of the transplanted species. Invertebrate grazing is one possible cause for the disappearance of thalli (e.g. Asplund & Gauslaa, 2008). A recent study observed a generally lower abundance and species density of land-snail fauna on clearcuts compared to forests (Hylander, 2011), which supports the hypothesis that snail grazing may affect survival in forests more than on clearcuts. The third point concerns the habitat quality of current old-growth forest habitats: have they changed to the worse for some species? L. pulmonaria has the ability to acclimate to sudden changes in light conditions, given that hydration is regular, but growth and natural occurrence are assumed to be restrained by a constant balance between light availability and the risk of desiccation (Gauslaa et al., 2006). The heterogeneous structure and function of natural boreal forests is the result of spatial and temporal variable disturbance and successional processes such as fires, insect-outbreaks, wind throw, and tree dynamics, with a variation of light, space, and nutrients occurring throughout the forest (Esseen et al., 1997; Kuuluvainen, 2002). It has been suggested that forests today are denser and therefore too dark for lichen growth, possibly as a result of decreased disturbance processes, an increase in nutrient input, and climate change (Gauslaa et al., 2007). It could hence also be that, while species seem vital, their long-term survival in old-growth forest habitats is hindered by too much shade. Conservation measures to restore structural heterogeneity include the artificial creation of small and large-scale gaps, but more research on habitat changes of old-growth forests as well as on the optimal niche for L. pulmonaria could also improve the understanding of survival and vitality of this species in different habitats.

While habitat quality certainly plays a role for species survival in general, another important factor for the long-term survival specifically of epiphytes in old-growth forests is the continuous availability of their host trees. Using empirical data on several epiphytic macrolichens and their host trees we projected species future persistence in four scenarios that differed in initial number of host trees and whether trees fell or not (paper I). We could show that a low number of host trees increased extinction risk for some infrequent sexually dispersed species, especially when tree fall was included. This implies that set-asides of small habitats with low tree numbers may not be efficient in preserving species in the long term. All species facing extinction risk were characterized by low colonization rates, emphasizing that conservation strategies need to ensure that species colonization rates remain large enough to counteract local extinctions. Increased host tree numbers could possibly increase species persistence, but this is difficult to achieve within the next years since the aspen trees need to have a certain age and diameter to be suitable host trees. Nevertheless, growth of future host trees should be promoted close to current cyanolichen populations, in the hope that species will persist until the next generation of trees has reached an appropriate size for lichen colonization.

Metapopulation turnover, i.e. local colonizations and extinctions, has not been studied widely in epiphytic lichens (but see Snäll et al., 2005a; b; Löbel et al., 2006a; b) and it has been suggested (Snäll et al., 2003) and shown (Johansson et al., in press; Snäll et al., 2005a) that a local population persists on its habitat patch until the tree falls ('patch tracking metapopulation') (1.2.3). However, our empirical data in paper I show that epiphytic macrolichens had not only colonized new habitat patches, but that some local populations also had disappeared from standing trees after a time span of 13 years. The observed local extinctions were not exclusively the result of tree fall (deterministic) or tree death, but stochastic extinctions also occurred from living trees. The studied macrolichens hence follow the habitat tracking model (Thomas, 1994; Thomas & Hanski, 1997), such as previously suggested for L. pulmonaria (Öckinger & Nilsson, 2010) and for epixylic lichens (Caruso et al., 2010). Still, causes for local extinctions from living trees have not been investigated widely, and the result highlight the need for further studies in this field. Snails and arthropods (e.g. insects and mites) have been shown to feed on lichens, as already mentioned above (e.g. Asplund & Gauslaa, 2008), and it has been suggested that snail grazing could cause local extinctions in certain areas (Gauslaa, 2008). In general, small populations are more likely to disappear than large populations. We found that populations on larger trees were less likely to go extinct, probably because larger habitat patches increase species abundance in epiphytes (Snäll et al., 2004b; Öckinger & Nilsson, 2010).

In order to explain species colonizations we need to 'zoom out' from a local population at a single tree to the entire metapopulation. We could e.g. show (paper 1) that a larger amount of occupied habitat patches in the first survey year resulted in higher colonization rates. This is not surprising, since more propagules can be produced if a species is frequent, compared to less abundant species. However, distance between occupied trees and the closest (unoccupied) habitat patches is also important for species colonization success, since it can be expected that most propagules will land relatively close to their dispersal source (Walser *et al.*, 2001; e.g. Snäll *et al.*, 2005a), and we found indications that this is also the case for *N. parile* (paper I). If we now 'zoom back in' to a single tree there are also at least two features that may be

important for colonization success: one is tree size, and the other the presence of species from the *Nephroma* guild in the first survey year (paper I). Larger trees increased colonization success for *P. triptophylla*, which can be explained by attributes interlinked with tree size, such as age and bark microtopography (1.2.1). For example, large trees have a bigger surface than small trees, and usually more heterogeneous and rough bark, and are therefore more likely to capture and hold diaspores. The second feature, the occurrence of species from the *Nephroma* guild, increased colonization of *N. bellum*. This could be the result of photobiont sharing among species (1.3.2), if photobiont availability is a limiting factor, but it may also simply be the result of habitat similarity between species (Myllys *et al.*, 2007).

In conclusion, our papers indicate that the persistence of epiphytic macrolichens with a cyanobacterial photobiont in boreal forest landscapes depends on habitat quality, quantity, and connectivity. We could show that local colonization and extinction events shape the epiphyte metacommunity, and that tree fall also plays a role for species persistence. While retention trees, and especially their north-facing sites, can be valuable to life-boat species, the continuous availability of species host trees in a heterogeneous environment close to present occurrences is probably crucial for the species' long-term persistence (papers I & IV).

4.2 Symbiont diversity in the genus Nephroma

Successful dispersal and establishment are prerequisites for a lichen to colonize new habitat patches, with establishment often involving the process of relichenization. Symbiont diversity will be shaped by the 'choice' of the two bionts at re-lichenization, the fitness of a symbiotically dispersing holobiont with possible symbiotic breakdown after dispersal, and the general availability of photobionts at any given place (1.3).

Based on the cyanobacterial marker tRNA^{Leu} (UAA) we could show that several bipartite lichen-forming fungi of the genus *Nephroma* associate with sequence-identical *Nostoc* photobionts on a local and global scale (papers II & III) (Fig. 13). Previous studies on the *Nostoc* photobiont in *Nephroma* have already shown that species are highly specific in their photobiont choice, e.g. associate bipartite species only with a specific group of *Nostoc* photobionts (Rikkinen *et al.*, 2002). Moreover, also sequence-identical *Nostoc* strains were previously found among several species of the *Nephroma* guild and in few occasions also from different parts of the world (Paulsrud *et al.*, 1998, 2000; Rikkinen *et al.*, 2002; Myllys *et al.*, 2007). However, we are the first to show



Figure 13. Local (a) and global (b) *Nostoc* symbiont selectivity in the genus *Nephroma* (papers II & III) with *Nostoc* genotype names (small letter and number) as used in paper III. Coloured circles indicate selection of *Nostoc* genotypes by lichen-forming fungi, and main reproductive strategy is indicated by s=sexual (dispersal by fungal spores) or v=vegetative (symbiotic dispersal). On a local scale (a), the symbiotically dispersing species *N. parile* has its 'own' *Nostoc* genotypes, which are usually not shared with *N. bellum* and *N. resupinatum* (exception: one tree on which *N. bellum* associates with A2), while *N. bellum* and *N. resupinatum* (papers II). On a global scale (b), species are less selective, i.e. they associate with a wider range of photobionts from the pool, and e.g. genotypes A2 & A3 are here shared between several species. Note that not all study species were included and that some species (e.g. *N. helveticum*) may in reality consist of several taxa.

from extensive sampling of several Nephroma species and different geographical locations that high specificity is maintained in the genus Nephroma on a global scale (Fig. 13). These results also support the idea of lichens occurring in specific guilds, which are built around a restricted pool of closely related cyanobionts and shared by species within this guild (Rikkinen et al., 2002; Rikkinen, 2003) (1.3.2). One of the core species is N. parile. However, also other species belonging to the Nephroma guild, e.g. Parmeliella triptophylla, are likely to act as photobiont dispersing core species, since N. parile has so far only been found to associate with some of the detected Nostoc genotypes and did not share its genotypes widely on a local scale (paper II) (Fig. 13). Tripartite Nephroma species, on the other hand, belong to a different photobiont sharing guild since they all associate with another group of Nostoc photobionts (Lohtander et al., 2003; paper III). At the same time, the lichenforming fungi of tripartite Nephroma species are not monophyletic (Lohtander et al., 2002; paper III). This strengthens the hypothesis that an evolutionary transition between symbiosis types must have occurred several times (Lohtander *et al.*, 2002), and that such transition cannot simply have occurred by an additional association with (or loss of) a second photobiont (Lohtander et al., 2003). Our papers indicate that photobiont sharing in *Nephroma* is locally connected with species reproductive strategy (paper II), while globally there is no such trend (paper III). While the overall diversity of Nostoc symbionts in N. parile does not differ markedly from the diversity observed in sexually dispersed Nephroma species, the fungal symbiont in Nephroma parile s.lat. appears to be genetically more uniform than the mycobionts of some other Nephroma taxa, with individual ITS genotypes found from widely distant localities and sometimes from different continents. This relative homogeneity might be partly related to the fact that N. parile mainly disperses by symbiotic propagules, and sexual recombination of the gene pool in this fungus might thus be relatively infrequent. Vertical transmission of the photobiont due to symbiotic dispersal in N. parile is more likely to result in high selectivity, but symbiotic breakdown after dispersal could lead to better establishment success in ecological diverse habitats - assuming that certain symbiont combinations have a better fitness in particular habitats than others (e.g. Rikkinen, 1995, 2003; Beck et al., 2002; Yahr et al., 2006; Otálora et al., 2010). On the other hand, lichen species dispersing with fungal spores, such as N. bellum, are likely to be less selective in their photobiont choice and may in a given locality associate with any genetically compatible photobionts they encounter. The photobiont pool of genetically compatible photobionts may differ between regions as a result of environmental preference (e.g. Piercey-Normore & Deduke, 2011). Consequently, both reproductive strategies could lead to geographic mosaic patterns (Thompson, 2005) in which lichenized fungi from the same taxon associate with different groups of photobionts in different parts of the world (paper III) (Fig. 14).



Figure 14. The observed tRNA^{Leu} (UAA) *Nostoc* genotype distribution in *N. bellum* s. lat. and *N. parile* s. lat. in Europe and Japan.

This observed photobiont diversity pattern of higher selectivity locally than globally (paper III) has previously also been shown for the lichen *Cladonia* subtenius (Yahr et al., 2006). Interestingly, the preference in our study species is reverse, with N. parile associating with Nostoc genotype A1 in Japan and with genotypes A2 and A3 in Europe and North America, while N. bellum prefers Nostoc genotype A1 in Europe and A2 in Japan (Fig. 14). In N. parile, this pattern was even found for a single mycobiont ITS genotype, while in N. bellum, no mycobiont ITS genotype was found to occur in both Europe and Japan. Nevertheless, such mosaics suggest that once a certain combination of symbionts has been successfully established in a certain area, this particular combination has a tendency to become regionally dominant. Similarly we found that certain symbiont combinations were dominant on single tree trunks (paper II). These patterns can be attributed to a founder effect, usually explained by low colonization. However, probably also other mechanisms are involved, such as improved fitness of certain myco-photobiont combinations in particular habitats, as described above (e.g. Rikkinen, 1995, 2003; Beck et al.,

2002; Yahr *et al.*, 2006; Otálora *et al.*, 2010). One limitation of our findings in paper III is that sampling effort differed between countries, with only few samples being obtained from Japan and many from Europe, and also, most European samples came from a single location in Finland. It would hence be interesting to investigate these results further with a more even sampling.

We conclude that species of the genus *Nephroma* are specific and selective in their association with symbiotic partners, but that their selectivity is scaledependent. Particular symbiont associations are linked to geographical areas, which could indicate a difference in fitness of specific mycobiont-photobiont combination in different areas. Several lichen-forming fungi share sequenceidentical photobionts over a global scale, which supports the idea of photobiont-sharing lichen guild communities.

5 Conclusions and perspectives

The persistence of lichens depends on success or failure in the different phases of their life, i.e. dispersal, establishment, and growth, but also on their environment, which can cause single thalli or entire populations to disappear. Since lichens are symbiotic organisms, their dispersal and establishment involves at least two different partners, which adds to the complexity in their life cycle and distribution.

Our results on symbiont patterns in the genus *Nephroma* indicate that the 'choice' of the symbiotic partners is not random, and that selectivity patterns vary between tree, local, and global scales (papers II & III). The next step would be to extend these studies to a community level, and to combine genetics with environmental variables. For example, photobiont sharing in species belonging to the *Nephroma* guild could be compared in different ecological habitats on a global scale to test if certain symbiont combinations are linked with environmental variables. This could give further insights, not only to specificity and selectivity patterns on a community level, but also to the colonization process of different species. The opportunity and ability of lichenbionts to switch symbiont partners may be beneficial since species could become more flexible in colonizing different habitats.

The epiphytic macrolichens studied formed habitat tracking metapopulations in which local colonizations, stochastic, and deterministic extinctions occurred. These dynamics could to some extent be explained by metapopulation related variables, but more research is needed to explain the observed local species extinctions from living trees (paper I), which may have similar causes as the lower survival of transplanted species of *L. pulmonaria* in forests compared to retention trees on clearcuts (paper IV). It will be difficult to witness extinctions directly, but if time and money were abundant it would be interesting to film

several lichen thalli in different habitats, and to follow their fate directly. More realistic studies include snail trapping experiments in which the amount of lichen-feeding snails is recorded in the same habitats where the extinctions were observed. Also, further feeding experiments with organisms that may eat lichen thalli could increase our knowledge on possible causes for extinction.

Implications for species conservation include the importance of maintaining a continuous availability of old *Populus tremula* trees in the boreal forest landscapes of Fennoscandia. These trees need to be in the vicinity of already occupied trees to ensure that dispersal is not a limiting factor. Tree retention should be encouraged, and especially those trees that contain lichens on their north sides should be retained (paper IV). These measures are not only important for lichens with cyanobacterial photobionts, but will also benefit other species depending on old aspen.

6 Acknowledgements

I would like to thank T. Snäll for simulating species future persistence in paper I and U. Kaasalainen for producing the phylogenetic trees (Fig. 2) in paper III. M. Kuusinen is thanked for providing the data from the first survey in paper I, and P. Hazell and L. Gustafsson are thanked for providing the survey data for paper IV. TS is also thanked for initiating lichen sampling in Kuhmo which were later used in paper II. Several people have contributed with lichen samples for paper IV, especially thanks to A. Frisch, G. Thor, and H. Coffey.

This work was supported by the Faculty of Natural Resources and Agricultural Sciences (SLU) and grant 2005-933 from the Swedish Research Council Formas to TS, the SLU fund for internationalisation of postgraduate studies (FUR) to KF (paper II), Bertil Lundmans stipendium from Svenska växtgeografiska sällskapet to KF (paper II), Stiftelsen Extensus to KF (paper II), the Academy of Finland to JR (122288) (papers II & III), the Forestry Research Institute of Sweden (Skogforsk) and grant 215-2009-569 from the Swedish Research Council Formas to LG (paper IV).

I thank A. Frisch, L. Gustafsson, M. Jönsson, and T. Snäll for constructive comments on earlier drafts of this thesis, and K. Perhans and B. Zietz for improving the Swedish and German summaries, respectively.

References

- Ahmadjian, V. (1993). *The Lichen Symbiosis*. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Ahti, T., Hämet-Ahti, L. & Jalas, J. (1968). Vegetation zones and their sections in northwestern Europe. *Annales Botanici Fennici* 5(3), 169-211.
- Ahti, T., Jørgensen, P. M., Kristinsson, H., Moberg, R., Søchting, U. & Thor,
 G. (Eds.) (2007). Nordic Lichen Flora. Uddevalla: Museum of Evolution, Uppsala University on behalf of Nordic Lichen Society.
- Akçakaya, H. R. & Sjögren-Gulve, P. (2000). Population viability analyses in conservation planning: an overview. *Ecological Bulletins* 48, 9-21.
- Antoine, M. E. & McCune, B. (2004). Contrasting Fundamental and Realized Ecological Niches with Epiphytic Lichen Transplants in an Old-Growth *Pseudotsuga* Forest. *The Bryologist* 107(2), 163-172.
- Armstrong, R. A. (1990). Dispersal, establishment and survival of soredia and fragments of the lichen, *Hypogymnia physodes* (L.) Nyl. *New Phytologist* 114(2), 239-245.
- Armstrong, R. A. & Welch, A. R. (2007). Competition in lichen communities. *Symbiosis (Rehovot)* 43(1), 1-12.
- Ascaso, C., Gonzalez, C. & Vicente, C. (1980). Epiphytic *Evernia prunastri* (L.) Ach.: ultastructurl facts. *Cryptog. Bryol. Lichénol.* 1(1), 43-51.
- Asplund, J. & Gauslaa, Y. (2008). Mollusc grazing limits growth and early development of the old forest lichen *Lobaria pulmonaria* in broadleaved deciduous forests. *Oecologia* 155(1), 93-99.
- Barkman, J. J. (1958). *Phytosociology and ecology of cryptogamic epiphytes*. Assen: Van Gorcum & Comp. N.V.
- Beck, A. (2002). Photobionts: diversity and selectivity in lichen symbioses. International Lichenological Newsletter 35, 18-24.
- Beck, A., Friedl, T. & Rambold, G. (1998). Selectivity of photobiont choice in a defined lichen community: Inferences from cultural and molecular studies. *New Phytologist* 139(4), 709-720.
- Beck, A., Kasalicky, T. & Rambold, G. (2002). Myco-photobiontal selection in a Mediterranean cryptogam community with *Fulgensia fulgida*. *New Phytologist* 153(2), 317-326.

- Begon, M., Townsend, C. R. & Harper, J. L. (2006). *Ecology. From Individuals to Ecosystems*. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing.
- Berglund, H. & Jonsson, B. G. (2005). Verifying an Extinction Debt among Lichens and Fungi in Northern Swedish Boreal Forests. *Conservation Biology* 19(2), 338-348.
- Boch, S., Prati, D., Werth, S., Rüetschi, J. & Fischer, M. (2011). Lichen Endozoochory by Snails. *PLoS ONE* 6(4), e18770.
- Brodo, I. M., Duran Sharnoff, S. & Sharnoff, S. (2001). *Lichens of North America*. New Haven and London: Yale University Press.
- Cameron, R. P. & Richardson, D. H. S. (2006). Occurrence and Abundance of Epiphytic Cyanolichens in Protected Areas of Nova Scotia, Canada. *Opuscula Philolichenum* 3, 5-14.
- Campbell, J., Fredeen, A. L. & Prescott, C. E. (2010). Decomposition and nutrient release from four epiphytic lichen litters in sub-boreal spruce forests. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research* 40(7), 1473-1484.
- Caruso, A., Thor, G. & Snäll, T. (2010). Colonization-extinction dynamics of epixylic lichens along a decay gradient in a dynamic landscape. *Oikos* 119(12), 1947-1953.
- Costa, J. L., Paulsrud, P. & Lindblad, P. (2002). The cyanobacterial tRNALeu (UAA) intron: Evolutionary patterns in a genetic marker. *Molecular Biology and Evolution* 19(6), 850-857.
- Crespo, A. & Lumbsch, H. T. (2010). Cryptic species in lichen-forming fungi. *IMA Fungus* 1(2), 167 - 170.
- Crittenden, P. D. (1983). The role of lichens in the nitrogen economy of subarctic woodlands: nitrogen loss from the nitrogen-fixing lichen *Stereocaulon paschale* during rainfall. In: Leen J.A., Mc Neill S., Rorison, I.H. (Eds.) *Nitrogen as an ecological factor*. pp. 43-68. Oxford, London, Edinburgh: Blackwell Scientific Publications.
- Dettki, H. & Esseen, P.-A. (2003). Modelling long-term effecs of forest management on epiphytic lichens in northern Sweden. *Forest Ecology and Management* 175(1-3), 223-238.
- Dobson, F. S. (2005). *Lichens: An Illustrated Guide to the British and Irish Species*. Slough: Richmond Publishing.
- Edenius, L., Ericsson, G., Kempe, G., Bergström, R. & Danell, K. (2011). The effects of changing land use and browsing on aspen abundance and regeneration: a 50-year perspective from Sweden. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 48(2), 301-309.
- Ellis, C. J. & Coppins, B. J. (2006). Contrasting functional traits maintain lichen epiphyte diversity in response to climate and autogenic succession. *Journal of Biogeography* 33(9), 1643-1656.
- Ellis, C. J. & Coppins, B. J. (2007). 19th Century woodland structure controls stand-scale epiphyte diversity in present-day Scotland. *Diversity and Distributions* 13(1), 84-91.

- Elvebakk, A., Papaefthimiou, D., Robertsen, E. H. & Liaimer, A. (2008). Phylogenetic patterns among *Nostoc* cyanobionts within bi- and tripartite lichens of the genus *Pannaria*. *Journal of Phycology* 44(4), 1049-1059.
- Esseen, P.-A., Ehnström, B., Ericson, L. & Sjöberg, K. (1997). Boreal Forests. *Ecological Bulletins* 46, 16-47.
- European Commission (2003). Sustainable forestry and the European Union. Initiatives of the European Commission. Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities.
- Finnish Environment Institute. *Valkea-Kotinen*. [online] (2009). Available from: http://www.ymparisto.fi/default.asp?contentid=16319&lan=en. [Accessed 2011-08-11].
- Finnish Forest Industries Federation (2009). *The forest industry a natural part of sustainable development*. Helsinki: Finnish Forest Industries Federation.
- Fleishman, E., Ray, C., Sjogren-Gulve, P., Boggs, C. L. & Murphy, D. D. (2002). Assessing the roles of patch quality, area, and isolation in predicting metapopulation dynamics. *Conservation Biology* 16(3), 706-716.
- Friedl, T. (1987). Thallus Development and Phycobionts of the Parasitic Lichen *Diploschistes Muscorum*. *The Lichenologist* 19(02), 183-191.
- Fritz, Ö. & Heilmann-Clausen, J. (2010). Rot holes create key microhabitats for epiphytic lichens and bryophytes on beech (*Fagus sylvatica*). *Biological Conservation* 143(4), 1008-1016.
- Fröberg, L., Björn, L. O., Baur, A. & Baur, B. (2001). Viability of Lichen Photobionts After Passing Through the Digestive Tract of a Land Snail. *The Lichenologist* 33(06), 543-545.
- Gaio-Oliveira, G., Dahlman, L., Máguas, C. & Palmqvist, K. (2004). Growth in relation to microclimatic conditions and physiological characteristics of four *Lobaria pulmonaria* populations in two contrasting habitats. *Ecography* 27(1), 13-28.
- Galloway, D. J. (2008). Lichen biogeography. In: Nash III, T. H. (Ed.) *Lichen Biology*. pp 315-335. Cambridge University Press.
- Galun, M. & Bubrick, P. (1984). Physiological interactions between the partners of the lichen symbiosis. *Cellular Interactions. Encyclopedia of Plant Physiology*. Linskens & Heslop-Harrison., pp 362-401.
- Gauslaa, Y. (1985). The ecology of *Lobarion pulmonariae* and *Parmelion* caperatae in *Quercus* dominated forests in South-West Norway. *The* Lichenologist 17(2), 117-140.
- Gauslaa, Y. (1995). The *Lobarion*, an epiphytic community of ancient forests threatened by acid rain. *Lichenologist* 27(1), 59-76.
- Gauslaa, Y. (2006). Trade-off between reproduction and growth in the foliose old forest lichen *Lobaria pulmonaria*. *Basic and Applied Ecology* 7(5), 455-460.

- Gauslaa, Y. (2008). Mollusc grazing may constrain the ecological niche of the old forest lichen *Pseudocyphellaria crocata*. *Plant Biology* 10(6), 711-717.
- Gauslaa, Y. & Holien, H. (1998). Acidity of boreal *Picea abies* canopy lichens and their substratum, modified by local soils and airborne acidic depositions. *Flora* 193(3), 249-257.
- Gauslaa, Y. & Solhaug, K. A. (1996). Differences in the susceptibility to light stress between epiphytic lichens of ancient and young boreal forest stands. *Functional Ecology* 10(3), 344-354.
- Gauslaa, Y. & Solhaug, K. A. (1999). High-light damage in air-dry thalli of the old forest lichen *Lobaria pulmonaria*—interactions of irradiance, exposure duration and high temperature. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 50(334), 697 -705.
- Gauslaa, Y., Lie, M., Solhaug, K. A. & Ohlson, M. (2006). Growth and ecophysiological acclimation of the foliose lichen *Lobaria pulmonaria* in forests with contrasting light climates. *Oecologia* 147(3), 406-416.
- Gauslaa, Y., Palmqvist, K., Solhaug, K. A., Holien, H., Hilmo, O., Nybakken, L., Myhre, L. C. & Ohlson, M. (2007). Growth of epiphytic old forest lichens across climatic and successional gradients. *Canadian Journal* of Forest Research 37(10), 1832-1845.
- Geiser, L. H. & Neitlich, P. N. (2007). Air pollution and climate gradients in western Oregon and Washington indicated by epiphytic macrolichens. *Environmental Pollution* 145(1), 203-218.
- Goward, T. & Arsenault, A. (2000a). Cyanolichen Distribution in Young Unmanaged Forests: A Dripzone Effect? *The Bryologist* 103(1), 28-37.
- Goward, T. & Arsenault, A. (2000b). Cyanolichens and conifers: Implications for global conservation. *Forest, Snow and Landscape Research* 75(3), 303-318.
- Grubb, P. J. (1977). The maintenance of species-richness in plant communities: the importance of the regeneration niche. *Biological Reviews* 52(1), 107-145.
- Gu, W. D., Kuusinen, M., Konttinen, T. & Hanski, I. (2001). Spatial pattern in the occurrence of the lichen *Lobaria pulmonaria* in managed and virgin boreal forests. *Ecography* 24(2), 139-150.
- Gustafsson, L. & Eriksson, I. (1995). Factors of importance for the epiphytic vegetation of aspen *Populus tremula* with special emphasis on bark chemistry and soil chemistry. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 32(2), 412-424.
- Gustafsson, L. & Perhans, K. (2010). Biodiversity Conservation in Swedish Forests: Ways Forward for a 30-Year-Old Multi-Scaled Approach. *AMBIO* 39(8), 546-554.

- Gustafsson, L., Fiskesjö, A., Ingelög, T., Pettersson, B. & Thor, G. (1992). Factors of Importance to Some Lichen Species of Deciduous Broad-Leaved Woods in Southern Sweden. *The Lichenologist* 24(03), 255-266.
- Gustafsson, L., Kouki, J. & Sverdrup-Thygeson, A. (2010). Tree retention as a conservation measure in clear-cut forests of northern Europe: a review of ecological consequences. *Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research* 25(4), 295-308.
- Gärdenfors, U. (2010). *The 2010 red list of Swedish species*. Uppsala: ArtDatabanken SLU.
- Hanski, I. (1998). Metapopulation dynamics. Nature 396(6706), 41-49.
- Hanski, I. (1999). *Metapopulation Ecology*. New York: Oxford University Press Inc. (Oxford series in ecology and evolution).
- Hanski, I. (2000). Extinction debt and species credit in boreal forests: modelling the consequences of different approaches to biodiversity conservation. *Annales Zoologi Fennici* 37(4), 271-280.
- Hanski, I. (2011). Habitat Loss, the Dynamics of Biodiversity, and a Perspective on Conservation. *AMBIO* 40(3), 248-255.
- Hazell, P. & Gustafsson, L. (1999). Retention of trees at final harvest -Evaluation of a conservation technique using epiphytic bryophyte and lichen transplants. *Biological Conservation* 90(2), 133-142.
- Honegger, R. (2008). Morphogenesis. In: Nash III, T. H. (Ed.) *Lichen Biology*. pp 69-93. Cambridge University Press.
- Hutchinson, G. E. (1957). Concluding Remarks. Cold Spring Harbor Symposia on Quantitative Biology 22, 415 -427.
- Hylander, K. (2011). The response of land snail assemblages below aspens to forest fire and clear-cutting in Fennoscandian boreal forests. *Forest Ecology and Management* 261(11), 1811-1819.
- James, P. W. & White, F. J. (1987). Studies on the genus *Nephroma* I. The European and Macaronesian species. *The Lichenologist* 19(3), 215-268.
- James, P. W., Hawksworth, D. L. & Rose, F. (1977). Lichen Communities in the British Isles: A Preliminary Conspectus. In: Seaward, M. R. D. (Ed.) *Lichen Ecology*. pp 295-413. London, New York, San Francisco: Academic Press.
- Johansson, O., Olofsson, J., Giesler, R. & Palmqvist, K. (2011). Lichen responses to nitrogen and phosphorus additions can be explained by the different symbiont responses. *New Phytologist* 191(3), 795-805.
- Johansson, V., Ranius, T. & Snäll, T. (in press). Epiphyte metapopulation dynamics are explained by species traits, connectivity and patch dynamics. *Ecology* http://www.esajournals.org/doi/pdf/10.1890/11-0760.1.
- Jüriado, I. & Liira, J. (2010). Threatened forest lichen *Lobaria pulmonaria* its past, present and future in Estonia. *Forestry Studies* 53, 15-24.

- Jørgensen, P. M. & Tønsberg, T. (2007). Lobariaceae. Nordic Lichen Flora 3, 77-86.
- Knowles, R. D., Pastor, J. & Biesboer, D. D. (2006). Increased soil nitrogen associated with dinitrogen-fixing, terricolous lichens of the genus *Peltigera* in northern Minnesota. *Oikos* 114(1), 37-48.
- Konttinen, T. (1998). Distribution of epiphytic lichens on Populus tremula and Salix caprea in old-growth and managed forests of middle boreal Finland. MSc Diss. Helsinki: University of Helsinki, Department of Ecology and Systematics, Division of Environmental Biology.
- Kouki, J., Arnold, K. & Martikainen, P. (2004). Long-term persistence of aspen - a key host for many threatened species - is endangered in oldgrowth conservation areas in Finland. *Journal for Nature Conservation* 12(1), 41-52.
- Kuuluvainen, T. (2002). Natural Variability of Forests as a Reference for Restoring and Managing Biological Diversity in Boreal Fennoscandia. 36(1), 97-125.
- Kuusinen, M. (1994a). Epiphytic lichen diversity on *Salix caprea* in oldgrowth southern and middle boreal forests of Finland. *Annales Botanici Fennici* 31(2), 77-92.
- Kuusinen, M. (1994b). Epiphytic lichen flora and diversity on *Populus tremula* in old-growth and managed forests of southern and middle boreal Finland. *Annales Botanici Fennici* 31(4), 245-260.
- Kuusinen, M. (1996a). Cyanobacterial macrolichens on *Populus tremula* as indicators of forest continuity in Finland. *Biological Conservation* 75(1), 43-49.
- Kuusinen, M. (1996b). Epiphyte flora and diversity on basal trunks of six oldgrowth forest tree species in southern and middle boreal Finland. *Lichenologist* 28(5), 443-463.
- Larsson, A. (Ed.) (2011). *Tillståndet i skogen rödlistade arter i ett nordiskt perspektiv.* Uppsala: ArtDatabanken SLU. (ArtDatabanken Rapporterar; 9).
- Latva-Karjanmaa, T., Penttila, R. & Siitonen, J. (2007). The demographic structure of European aspen (*Populus tremula*) populations in managed and old-growth boreal forests in eastern Finland. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research* 37(6), 1070-1081.
- Lawrey, J. D. (1991). Biotic Interactions in Lichen Community Development: A Review. *The Lichenologist* 23(03), 205-214.
- Lawrey, J. D. & Diederich, P. (2003). Lichenicolous Fungi: Interactions, Evolution, and Biodiversity. *The Bryologist* 106(1), 80-120.
- Lindenmayer, D. B., Franklin, J. F. & Fischer, J. (2006). General management principles and a checklist of strategies to guide forest biodiversity conservation. *Biological Conservation* 131(3), 433-445.
- Lohtander, K., Oksanen, I. & Rikkinen, J. (2002). A phylogenetic study of *Nephroma* (lichen-forming *Ascomycota*). *Mycological Research* 106(7), 777-787.

- Lohtander, K., Oksanen, I. & Rikkinen, J. (2003). Genetic diversity of green algal and cyanobacterial photobionts in *Nephroma* (Peltigerales). *The Lichenologist* 35(4), 325-339.
- Löbel, S., Snäll, T. & Rydin, H. (2006a). Metapopulation processes in epiphytes inferred from patterns of regional distribution and local abundance in fragmented forest landscapes. *Journal of Ecology* 94(4), 856-868.
- Löbel, S., Snäll, T. & Rydin, H. (2006b). Species richness patterns and metapopulation processes - evidence from epiphyte communities in boreo-nemoral forests. *Ecography* 29(2), 169-182.
- Löfman, S. & Kouki, J. (2001). Fifty Years of Landscape Transformation in Managed Forests of Southern Finland. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 16(1), 44-53.
- MacKenzie, N. (2010). *Ecology, conservation and management of Aspen. A Literature Review*. Scottish Native Woods (Aberfeldy).
- Mathews, D. H., Sabina, J., Zuker, M. & Turner, D. H. (1999). Expanded sequence dependence of thermodynamic parameters improves prediction of RNA secondary structure. *Journal of Molecular Biology* 288(5), 911-940.
- McCune, B. (1993). Gradients in Epiphyte Biomass in Three *Pseudotsuga-Tsuga* Forests of Different Ages in Western Oregon and Washington. *The Bryologist* 96(3), 405-411.
- Meier, F. A., Scherrer, S. & Honegger, R. (2002). Faecal pellets of lichenivorous mites contain viable cells of the lichen-forming ascomycete Xanthoria parietina and its green algal photobiont, *Trebouxia arboricola*. Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 76(2), 259-268.
- Mikhailova, I., Trubina, M., Vorobeichik, E. & Scheidegger, C. (2005). Influence of environmental factors on the local-scale distribution of cyanobacterial lichens: case study in the North Urals, Russia. *Folia Cryptogamica Estonica* (41), 45-54.
- Mushegian, A. A., Peterson, C. N., Baker, C. C. M. & Pringle, A. (2011). Bacterial Diversity across Individual Lichens. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 77(12), 4249-4252.
- Myking, T., Bøhler, F., Austrheim, G. & Solberg, E. J. (2011). Life history strategies of aspen (*Populus tremula* L.) and browsing effects: a literature review. *Forestry* 84(1), 61-71.
- Myllys, L., Stenroos, S., Thell, A. & Kuusinen, M. (2007). High cyanobiont selectivity of epiphytic lichens in old growth boreal forest of Finland. *New Phytologist* 173(3), 621-629.
- Nash III, T. H. (Ed.) (2008). *Lichen Biology*. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Nitare, J. (Ed.) (2000). Indicator species for assessing the nature conservation value of woodland sites: a flora of selected cryptogams. Jönköping: Skogsstyrelsen Förlag.

- O'Brien, H. E., Miadlikowska, J. & Lutzoni, F. (2005). Assessing host specialization in symbiotic cyanobacteria associated with four closely related species of the lichen fungus *Peltigera*. *European Journal of Phycology* 40(4), 363-378.
- Otálora, M. A. G., Martínez, I., O'Brien, H., Molina, M. C., Aragón, G. & Lutzoni, F. (2010). Multiple origins of high reciprocal symbiotic specificity at an intercontinental spatial scale among gelatinous lichens (Collemataceae, Lecanoromycetes). *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution* 56(3), 1089-1095.
- Ott, S. (1987). Reproductive strategies in lichens. In: Peveling, E. (Ed.) *Progress and Problems in Lichenology in the Eighties.* pp 81-93. Berlin: J. Cramer.
- Parviainen, J. & Frank, G. (2003). Protected forests in Europe approachesharmonising the definitions for international comparison and forest policy making. *Journal of Environmental Management* 67(1), 27-36.
- Paulsrud, P. (2001). *The Nostoc Symbiont of Lichens*. Diss. Uppsala: Uppsala University, Department of Physiological Botany.
- Paulsrud, P., Rikkinen, J. & Lindblad, P. (1998). Cyanobiont specificity in some Nostoc-containing lichens and in a Peltigera aphthosa photosymbiodeme. New Phytologist 139(3), 517-524.
- Paulsrud, P., Rikkinen, J. & Lindblad, P. (2000). Spatial patterns of photobiont diversity in some *Nostoc*-containing lichens. *New Phytologist* 146(2), 291-299.
- Peksa, O. & Škaloud, P. (2011). Do photobionts influence the ecology of lichens? A case study of environmental preferences in symbiotic green alga Asterochloris (Trebouxiophyceae). Molecular Ecology 20(18), 3936-3948.
- Piercey-Normore, M. D. & Deduke, C. (2011). Fungal farmers or algal escorts: lichen adaptation from the algal perspective. *Molecular Ecology* 20(18), 3708-3710.
- Piercey-Normore, M. D., Coxson, D., Goward, T. & Goffinet, B. (2006). Phylogenetic position of a Pacific Northwest North American endemic cyanolichen, *Nephroma occultum* (Ascomycota, *Peltigerales*). *The Lichenologist* 38(5), 441-456.
- Purvis, W. (2000). Lichens. London: Natural History Museum.
- Rai, A. N. & Bergman, B. (2002). Cyanolichens. *Biology and Environment* 102(1), 19-22.
- Rassi, P., Hyvärinen, E., Juslén, A. & Mannerkoski, I. (Eds.) (2010). *The 2010 Red List of Finnish Species*. Helsinki: Ministry of the Environment and Finnish Environment Institute.
- Richardson, D. H. S. & Cameron, R. P. (2004). Cyanolichens: Their response to pollution and possible management strategies for their conservation in northeastern North America. *Northeastern Naturalist* 11(1), 1-22.
- Riiali, A., Penttinen, A. & Kuusinen, M. (2001). Bayesian mapping of lichens growing on trees. *Biometrical Journal* 43(6), 717-736.

- Rikkinen, J. (1995). What's behind the pretty colours? A study on the phytobiology of lichens. *Bryobrothera* 4, 1-239.
- Rikkinen, J. (2002). Cyanolichens: an evolutionary overview. In: Rai, A. N., Bergman, B., & Rasmussen, U. (Eds.) *Cyanobacteria in Symbiosis*. New York, Boston, Dordrecht, London, Moscow: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Rikkinen, J. (2003). Ecological and evolutionary role of photobiont-mediated guilds in lichens. *Symbiosis* 34(2), 99-110.
- Rikkinen, J., Oksanen, I. & Lohtander, K. (2002). Lichen guilds share related cyanobacterial symbionts. *Science* 297(5580), 357.
- Rose, F. (1988). Phytogeographical and ecological aspects of *Lobarion* communities in Europe. *Botanical Journal of the Linnean Society* 96(1), 69-79.
- Sanders, W. B. (2001). Lichens: The Interface between Mycology and Plant Morphology. *BioScience* 51(12), 1025-1036.
- Scheidegger, C. & Werth, S. (2009). Conservation strategies for lichens: insights from population biology. *Fungal Biology Reviews* 23(3), 55-66.
- Scheidegger, C., Frey, B. & Walser, J.-C. (1998). Reintroduction and augmentation of populations of the endangered *Lobaria pulmonaria*: methods and concepts. *Proceedings of Darwin International Workshop*, 25-30 May 1998, Kostrino, Ukraine, 1998.
- Scheidegger, C., Frey, B. & Zoller, S. (1995). Transplantation of symbiotic propagules and thallus fragments: methods for the conservation of threatened epiphytic lichen populations. *Mitteilungen der Eidgenössischen Forschungsanstalt für Wald, Schnee und Landschaft* 70(1), 41-62.
- Sérusiaux, E., Villarreal A., J. C., Wheeler, T. & Goffinet, B. (2011). Recent origin, active speciation and dispersal for the lichen genus *Nephroma* (Peltigerales) in Macaronesia. *Journal of Biogeography* 38(6), 1138-1151.
- Sillett, S. C. & McCune, B. (1998). Survival and Growth of Cyanolichen Transplants in Douglas-fir Forest Canopies. *The Bryologist* 101(1), 20-31.
- Sillett, S. C., McCune, B., Peck, J. E., Rambo, T. R. & Ruchty, A. (2000). Dispersal limitations of epiphytic lichens result in species dependent on old-growth forests. *Ecological Applications* 10(3), 789-799.
- Smith, C. W., Aptroot, A., Coppins, B. J., Fletcher, A., Gilbert, O. L., James, P. W. & Wolseley, P. A. (Eds.) (2009). *The Lichens of Great Britain* and Ireland. London: The British Lichen Society.
- Smith, D. C. & Douglas, A. E. (1987). *The Biology of Symbiosis*. London: Edward Arnold.
- Snäll, T., Ehrlén, J. & Rydin, H. (2005a). Colonization-extinction dynamics of an epiphyte metapopulation in a dynamic landscape. *Ecology* 86(1), 106-115.

- Snäll, T., Fogelqvist, J., Jr., P. J. R. & Lascoux, M. (2004a). Spatial genetic structure in two congeneric epiphytes with different dispersal strategies analysed by three different methods. *Molecular Ecology* 13(8), 2109-2119.
- Snäll, T., Hagström, A., Rudolphi, J. & Rydin, H. (2004b). Distribution pattern of the epiphyte *Neckera pennata* on three spatial scales - importance of past landscape structure, connectivity and local conditions. *Ecography* 27(6), 757-766.
- Snäll, T., Pennanen, J., Kivistö, L. & Hanski, I. (2005b). Modelling epiphyte metapopulation dynamics in a dynamic forest landscape. *Oikos* 109(2), 209-222.
- Snäll, T., Ribeiro Jr., P. J. & Rydin, H. (2003). Spatial occurrence and colonisations in patch-tracking metapopulations: local conditions versus dispersal. *Oikos* 103(3), 566-578.
- Summerfield, T. C., Galloway, D. J. & Eaton-Rye, J. J. (2002). Species of cyanolichens from *Pseudocyphellaria* with indistinguishable ITS sequences have different photobionts. *New Phytologist* 155(1), 121-129.
- Swedish Forest Industries Federation (2011). *Facts and figures 2010*. Stockholm: Brommatryck & Brolins.
- Thomas, C. D. (1994). Extinction, Colonization, and Metapopulations: Environmental Tracking by Rare Species. *Conservation Biology* 8(2), 373-378.
- Thomas, C. D. & Hanski, I. (1997). Butterfly Metapopulations. In: Hanski, I. & Gilpin, M. E. (Eds.) *Metapopulation biology: ecology, genetics, and evolution*. pp 359-386. San Diego, California, USA: Academic Press.
- Thompson, J. N. (2005). *The Geographic Mosaic of Coevolution*. Chicago and London: The University of Chicago Press.
- Tikkanen, O. P., Martikainen, P., Hyvärinen, E., Junninen, K. & Kouki, J. (2006). Red-listed boreal forest species of Finland: Associations with forest structure, tree species, and decaying wood. *Annales Zoologici Fennici* 43(4), 373-383.
- Tilman, D., May, R. M., Lehman, C. L. & Nowak, M. A. (1994). Habitat destruction and the extinction debt. *Nature* 371(6492), 65-66.
- Timonen, J., Siitonen, J., Gustafsson, L., Kotiaho, J. S., Stokland, J. N., Sverdrup-Thygeson, A. & Mönkkönen, M. (2010). Woodland key habitats in northern Europe: concepts, inventory and protection. *Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research* 25(4), 309-324.
- Vitikainen, O. (2007). Nephromataceae. Nordic Lichen Flora 3, 91-95. Uddevalla.
- Wagner, H. H., Werth, S., Kalwij, J. M., Bolli, J. C. & Scheidegger, C. (2006). Modelling forest recolonization by a epiphytic lichen using a landscape genetic approach. *Landscape Ecology* 21(6), 849-865.

- Walser, J.-C., Zoller, S., Büchler, U. & Scheidegger, C. (2001). Speciesspecific detection of *Lobaria pulmonaria* (lichenized ascomycete) diaspores in litter samples trapped in snow cover. *Molecular Ecology* 10(9), 2129-2138.
- Wedin, M., Döring, H. & Gilenstam, G. (2004). Saprotrophy and Lichenization as Options for the Same Fungal Species on Different Substrata: Environmental Plasticity and Fungal Lifestyles in the *Stictis-Conotrema* Complex. New Phytologist 164(3), 459-465.
- Werth, S., Gugerli, F., Holderegger, R., Wagner, H. H., Csencsics, D. & Scheidegger, C. (2007). Landscape-level gene flow in *Lobaria pulmonaria*, an epiphytic lichen. *Molecular Ecology* 16(13), 2807-2815.
- Werth, S., Wagner, H. H., Gugerli, F., Holderegger, R., Csencsics, D., Kalwij, J. M. & Scheidegger, C. (2006). Quantifying dispersal and establishment limitation in a population of an epiphytic lichen. *Ecology* 87(8), 2037-2046.
- White, F. J. & James, P. W. (1988). Studies on the Genus *Nephroma* II. The Southern Temperate Species. *The Lichenologist* 20(02), 103-166.
- Widmer, I., Grande, F. D., Cornejo, C. & Scheidegger, C. (2010). Highly variable microsatellite markers for the fungal and algal symbionts of the lichen *Lobaria pulmonaria* and challenges in developing biont-specific molecular markers for fungal associations. *Fungal Biology* 114(7), 538-544.
- Wirth, V. (1995). Die Flechten Baden-Württembergs. Stuttgart: Ulmer.
- Wirtz, N., Lumbusch, H. T., Green, T. G. A., Türk, R., Pintado, A., Sancho, L. & Schroeter, B. (2003). Lichen fungi have low cyanobiont selectivity in maritime Antarctica. *New Phytologist* 160(1), 177-183.
- Wolseley, P., Sutton, M., Leith, I. & van Dijk, N. (2010). Epiphytic lichens as indicators of ammonia concentrations across the UK. In: Nash III, T. H., Geiser, L., McCune, B., Triebel, D., Tomescu, A. M., & Sanders, W. (Eds.) *Biology of Lichens Symbiosis, Ecology, Environm. Monitoring, Systematics, Cyber Applications*. pp 75-85. Stuttgart: J. Craemer.
- Wornik, S. & Grube, M. (2010). Joint Dispersal Does Not Imply Maintenance of Partnerships in Lichen Symbioses. *Microbial Ecology* 59(1), 150-157.
- Yahr, R., Vilgalys, R. & DePriest, P. T. (2006). Geographic variation in algal partners of *Cladonia subtenuis* (Cladoniaceae) highlights the dynamic nature of a lichen symbiosis. *New Phytologist* 171(4), 847-860.
- Yoshimura, I. (1998). Lung lichens and their vegetation in Japan and other regions. *Proceedings of Darwin International Workshop*, 25-30 May 1998, Kostrino, Ukraine, 1998.

- Yoshimura, I., Yoshikazu, Y., Taketo, N. & Finnie, J. (2002). Isolation and Culture of Lichen Photobionts and Mycobionts. In: Kranner, I., Beckett, R., & Varma, A. (Eds.) Protocols in lichenology. Culturing, Biochemistry, Ectophysiology and Use in Biomonitoring. pp 3-33. Berlin, Heidelberg, New York: Springer.
- Zuker, M. (2003). Mfold web server for nucleic acid folding and hybridization prediction. *Nucleic Acids Research* 31(13), 3406 -3415.
- Öckinger, E. & Nilsson, S. G. (2010). Local population extinction and vitality of an epiphytic lichen in fragmented old-growth forest. *Ecology* 91(7), 2100-2109.
- Öckinger, E., Niklasson, M. & Nilsson, S. G. (2005). Is local distribution of the epiphytic lichen *Lobaria pulmonaria* limited by dispersal capacity or habitat quality? *Biodiversity and Conservation* 14(3), 759-773.
- Östlund, L., Zackrisson, O. & Axelsson, A.-L. (1997). The history and transformation of a Scandinavian boreal forest landscape since the 19th century. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research* 27(8), 1198-1206.
Tack!

There are many people that contributed in various ways to the work and finalisation of this thesis, and I am grateful to everyone who has accompanied me during the time of my PhD. Some people I would like to thank especially:

Tord – many thanks for persuading me in 2007 to move to Sweden for my PhD project, and for giving me the possibility to learn about lichens, boreal forests, and research! I have throughout the years much appreciated your fast replies to emails and your critical thinking, as in the correct usage of words... ('did they really <u>show</u> this?'). I am also grateful that you introduced me to Kuhmo and the fantastic Teeri-Lososuo area, and for your advice about hiking in Sarek ©!

Lena – you always have an open door and open mind, and have kept in contact even from the most remote place. I am very thankful for this as well as for your unlimited positive attitude, your support and your advice whenever I needed it.

Jouko – this work would not have been if I hadn't by chance come across your name via Google. I am happy and thankful that you agreed to our cooperation. Your enthusiasm, ideas, and passion for cyanolichens have inspired me, and your positive way of being have helped me many times to move forward.

Ulla – thanks for teaching me the lab work, but also for sharing thoughts, ideas, and a room in Edinburgh [©]. I often wished we would work more often in the same building.

Andreas – it has been great having you at the department, as a 'lichenological advisor' and friend. I am looking forward to one day working together in our lichen lab institute Flechtenland O

Alejandro – thanks for being my office mate and friend from (nearly) the beginning of this journey. Your ability to simplify complicated things has helped me many times during the past years. Thanks also for opening the world of Inkscape to me ©! It has been great sharing tea, life-philosophical thoughts, happy and difficult moments, and I could not have wished for a better office mate.

Many thanks to all PhD-students and colleagues at the department for the nice atmosphere! Special thanks to Debora & Karin for helping me to settle in Sweden, and for your friendship and support right from the beginning. Karoline – thanks for some lichen excursions and for driving me with the fieldwork car to Stockholm! Sonja – thanks for fresh-air-walking breaks, and Nicole & Sonja, thanks for sharing energy teas, cookies, and office-plant-watering 'duties'! Guilleaume – thanks for your support and being the 'R-help-desk' in the beginning of my studies. Heidi – thanks for introducing me to MuMIn! Mari – thanks for your friendship and for discussing GLM(M)s, forests, and other interesting things! Astrid – the department always feels empty when you are not there! Thanks for spontaneously joining me when I moved temporarily back to Helsinki and for your friendship during the past years.

I would also like to thank all staff at the department that ensure that this is a welcoming, friendly, clean, and smoothly running working place! Special thanks to Barbro, Hillevi, Lena L., Ulla A. and Per-Erik for your help in administrative questions, to Per N. & Lena J. for solving computer issues, to Hans & Calle for help with office furniture and the field work car, and to Karin E. regarding library questions! Åsa (in the beginning) and Helena – thanks for running the Ecology research school, which has given me the opportunity to take part in interesting courses and to travel to Argentina.

Several lichenologists (or people interested in lichens) have inspired and stimulated my interest in lichens. Göran T. – I would like to thank you for including me in various lichen activities and for your helpful advice in lichen questions. Many thanks also to you and Andreas for collecting interesting *Nephromas* from Japan! Brian & Sandy Coppins – thank you for teaching a very enjoyable course on lichens in Scotland. Richard T. – thanks for sharing the microscope and the wonder of these organisms. Johan, Per L. and all the others from the Young Nordic Lichenologist group – it has been great to meet and discuss together. Nadia and Gernot – thank you for your help when collecting lichens in Argentina!

Victor, thanks for discussions in our 'epiphyte research group', and Måns, thanks for help with some lichen identification. Alexander, Sandro, Sofie, Mari and Måns – thanks for your great input during my pre-dissertation. Mat L., Richard H., and Andy - thanks for answering English language questions....!

Thanks to everyone in Finland that contributed to the field- and lab work seasons, and to those people that make me feel so at home there. Hanna, I have many times stayed at your place in Helsinki, and am very grateful and happy for our friendship! Outi L. – also to you many thanks for your friendship and that I could live at your place in 2009. Eveliina, Leena H., Piia, Terhi, Traci, and Tuuli – you all mean a lot to me, thanks for Sauna, speaking Finnish, listening, hiking trips, etc...!!! Jan v. B. – thanks for your friendship and support, and for thinking about ways to photograph lichens in Kuhmo! Ria – I am grateful to have you as a friend for so many years and that you joined me to Kuhmo...!

Gergö and Outi I. (and Lauri) – thanks for your support and friendship during my stay in and visits to Kuhmo! Outi many thanks also for your spontaneous help in the forest with a study that has, unfortunately, not (yet?) advanced further...

Thanks to all the friendly people at the Lammi field station, the Friendship Park Research Centre in Kuhmo, and to Henrik, Sampsa, Kimmo, and Seppo for answering numerous questions about forests, lichens, aspen, etc....

Many thanks also to friends and family in Germany and elsewhere who have supported me during the past years. Special thanks to Ursel for regularly listening to the ups and downs of these past years, Kerstin for helping me with moving to Uppsala, Bianca for driving with me all the way to Kuhmo, Frieda for shortly joining me in the field, and to all of you that have stayed in touch over the past years – it means a lot to me! Linnea and Birgit – thanks for your help in the field and for making the time in Kuhmo even more colourful.

Marianne – your place has been an oasis for me for several years now, the garden is a wonderful place to relax and to get back to the 'roots'.... – thanks for this and for your excellent neighbourhood! Zairis, Uwe, and Martin, thanks for many nice cooking sessions, and Peter, thanks for introducing me to Uppsala!

Heidrun & Eckhard – I am grateful to have you as parents and that I can share your love for the North! Thank you for visiting me no matter where I am!!!

Last but not least: thank you, Burkhard, for making sure that there is also a world outside the office! Thank you for many beautiful moments, observing the wonders of nature, and for your support during the past years.

November 2011